INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

## **ScienceDirect**



#### journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/he

### **Review Article**

# Hydrogen-based combined heat and power systems: A review of technologies and challenges

Sen Yu<sup>a</sup>, Yi Fan <sup>a,\*,1</sup>, Zhengrong Shi<sup>a,\*\*,1</sup>, Jing Li<sup>b</sup>, Xudong Zhao<sup>b</sup>, Tao Zhang<sup>a</sup>, Zixuan Chang<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> College of Energy and Mechanical Engineering, Shanghai University of Electric Power, 1851 Hucheng Road, Shanghai, China

<sup>b</sup> Research Centre for Sustainable Energy Technologies, University of Hull, Hull HU6 7RX, UK

#### НІСНLІСНТЅ

- Advantages of hydrogen-based CHP vs. traditional fossil fuel systems.
- Research status & design features of hydrogen-based CHP systems.
- Traditional & emerging hydrogen production/storage methods.
- Key challenges & opportunities in hydrogen-based CHP systems.
- Potential research directions for hydrogen-based CHP development.

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 4 April 2023 Received in revised form 15 May 2023 Accepted 17 May 2023 Available online xxx

Keywords: CHP systems Internal combustion engines Gas turbines Fuel cells

#### GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT



#### ABSTRACT

This article comprehensively reviews hydrogen-based Combined Heat and Power (CHP) systems as an ideal energy system for reducing environmental pollution and carbon emissions. Hydrogen has a heating value three times that of gasoline, and its lifecycle carbon footprint is reduced by 50% compared to traditional fuels. The advantages and characteristics of hydrogen are examined, and the technical features of functional equipment, such as internal combustion engines, gas turbines, and fuel cells, are explored for hydrogen-based CHP systems. Notably, fuel cells can achieve efficiencies of up to 90%. Furthermore, with 96% of global hydrogen production relying on traditional fossil fuels, this review summarizes traditional and emerging hydrogen production, storage, and transport methods suitable for these systems. Additionally, key challenges, including cost reduction, infrastructure development, and integration with renewable energy sources, are discussed to address the large-scale implementation of hydrogen-based CHP systems. This

\* Corresponding author.

\*\* Corresponding author.

<sup>1</sup> The two authors have the same contribution to this study.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhydene.2023.05.187

0360-3199/© 2023 Hydrogen Energy Publications LLC. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

E-mail addresses: yifan0112@shiep.edu.cn (Y. Fan), zhengrongshi@shiep.edu.cn (Z. Shi).

#### INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX

Hydrogen production Hydrogen storage review aims to lay a foundation for improved hydrogen energy utilization, inspire researchers to design more efficient and environmentally-friendly CHP systems and offer suggestions for future development.

© 2023 Hydrogen Energy Publications LLC. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### Nomenclature

| Abbrevia                   | tions   |      |
|----------------------------|---|------|
| AEM                        | Anion Exchange Membrane                         | ICEs |
| AEMFCs                     | Anion Exchange Membrane Fuel Cells              | LOH  |
| AFCs                       | Alkaline Fuel Cells                             | LT-P |
| CCHP                       | Combined Cooling, Heating and Power             |      |
| CCS                        | Carbon Capture and Storage                      | MCF  |
| CHP                        | Combined Heat and Power                         | MT   |
| CI                         | Compression-Ignition                            | O-S  |
| $\text{COV}_{\text{imep}}$ | Covariance of Indicated Mean Effective Pressure | PAFC |
| DDF                        | Diesel Dual Fuel                                | PEMI |
| DMFCs                      | Direct Methanol Fuel Cells                      | PSA  |
| EGR                        | Exhaust Gas Recirculation                       | PV   |
| FCs                        | Fuel Cells                                      | SI   |
| GTs                        | Gas Turbines                                    | SOF  |
| GTCC                       | Gas Turbine Combined Cycle                      | WP   |
|                            |   |      |

| H–SOFCs Proton-Conducting Solid Oxide Fuel Cells |   |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|--|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| HT-PEMI  | Cs High-Temperature Proton Exchange         |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Membrane Fuel Cells                         |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| ICEs   | Internal Combustion Engines                 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| LOHC   | Liquid Organic Hydrogen Carrier             |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| LT-PEMF  | Cs Low-Temperature Proton Exchange Membrane |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Fuel Cells                                  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| MCFCs  | Molten Carbonate Fuel Cells                 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| MT   | Microturbine                                |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| O-SOFC   | s Oxygen-Conducting Solid Oxide Fuel Cells  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| PAFCs  | Phosphoric Acid Fuel Cells                  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| PEMFCs   | Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel Cells         |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| PSA  | Pressure Swing Adsorption                   |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| PV   | Photovoltaic                                |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| SI   | Spark-Ignition                              |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| SOFCs  | Solid Oxide Fuel Cells                      |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| WP   | Wind Power                                  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |   |  |  |  |  |  |  |

#### Contents

| Introduction                                   | 00 |
|--|----|
| Hydrogen CHP systems and main energy sources   | 00 |
| Hydrogen internal combustion engines           | 00 |
| Mono-fuel ICE-CHP systems                      | 00 |
| Blended fuel ICEs                              | 00 |
| Hydrogen gas turbines                          | 00 |
| CHP systems of gas turbine                     | 00 |
| Hydrogen fuel gas turbines                     | 00 |
| Hydrogen fuel cells                            | 00 |
| Alkaline fuel cell CHP systems                 | 00 |
| Proton exchange membrane fuel cell CHP systems | 00 |
| Solid oxide fuel cell CHP systems              | 00 |
| Hydrogen CHP systems application projects      | 00 |
| Hydrogen management for CHP systems            | 00 |
| Hydrogen production for CHP systems            | 00 |
| Fossil fuels for CHP hydrogen production       | 00 |
| Hydrolysis for CHP hydrogen production         | 00 |
| Biomass for CHP hydrogen production            | 00 |
| Hydrogen storage for CHP systems               | 00 |
| Compression and cryogenic hydrogen storage     | 00 |
| Hydrogen storage based on hydride              | 00 |
| Hydrogen storage based on porous media         | 00 |
| Hydrogen transportation                        | 00 |
| Emerging technologies for CHP systems          | 00 |
| Discussions                                    | 00 |
| System design                                  | 00 |
| Technical challenges                           | 00 |

Please cite this article as: Yu S et al., Hydrogen-based combined heat and power systems: A review of technologies and challenges, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhydene.2023.05.187

2

| Conclusions                       | 00 |
|-----------------------------------|----|
| Declaration of competing interest | 00 |
| References                        | 00 |

#### Introduction

As the global energy demand continues to grow and environmental pollution issues become increasingly severe, traditional energy utilization methods are no longer sufficient to satisfy the sustainable development demands of society and the economy. Therefore, seeking an efficient, clean, reliable, and economical approach to energy utilization is becoming increasingly important. Combined Heat and Power (CHP) systems, which simultaneously produce electricity and heat, have become a research hotspot in contemporary energy due to their high energy efficiency and low carbon emissions. However, most CHP systems still rely on fossil fuels such as oil and natural gas, leading to severe environmental pollution and greenhouse gas emissions. According to the 2021 Energy Statistics Yearbook, natural gas can serve as a transition fuel due to its lower carbon emissions than coal and oil, but it is not the ultimate energy solution.

To further increase energy efficiency and reduce carbon emissions, hydrogen has emerged as one of the most attractive energy carriers because of its zero-carbon characteristic and high energy density. Numerous countries, including Germany [1], Japan [2], America [3], China [4], and others, have proposed strategies for hydrogen energy technology development. Meanwhile, an increasing number of investigations have been conducted on hydrogen production [5], storage [6], and utilization [7]. As part of its application, the integration of hydrogen energy into CHP systems offers the potential for even higher efficiencies, reduced emissions, and improved reliability, making them an attractive option for various applications such as residential, commercial, and industrial energy supply. Consequently, the hydrogen-based CHP system has been deemed a promising technology to replace fossil fuel CHP systems, offering reduced emissions and improved energy efficiency.

Despite the numerous advantages of hydrogen-based CHP systems, their widespread adoption faces several challenges, including system design and optimization [8,9] and integration with onsite hydrogen production [10,11]. Consequently, extensive research has been conducted in recent years to address these challenges and explore novel approaches for enhancing the performance and viability of hydrogen-based CHP systems [12-14]. To date, many researchers have reviewed CHP systems [15-18] and hydrogen-related equipment (including engines [19,20], turbines [21,22], and fuel cells [23-25]). Existing reviews mostly focus on CHP prime movers [26], CHP systems combined with renewable energy sources such as solar or biomass energy [27,28], hydrogen applications in power generation and transportation sectors [29], or specific technologies within CHP systems [30,31]. However, literature is lacking on the hydrogen-based CHP system integrated with hydrogen production and storage.

This paper aims to fill this gap by comprehensively understanding various aspects of hydrogen-based CHP systems. A thorough review of the current research on hydrogen-based CHP systems is presented, emphasizing the advantages and system design characteristics compared to traditional fossil fuel (such as oil and natural gas) CHP systems. The review explores the potential for integrating renewable energy sources into hydrogen production to enhance the sustainability of hydrogen-based CHP systems. By examining various aspects, such as hydrogen production technologies, hydrogen storage methods, and different types of energy equipment for CHP systems, an in-depth understanding of hydrogen-based CHP systems is offered. Meanwhile, the main challenges and opportunities in the field are highlighted, and potential future research directions are outlined to promote the further development of hydrogen-based CHP systems. Additionally, the role of spatial planning and infrastructure design in optimizing these systems' overall performance and costeffectiveness is discussed. By providing a comprehensive review of hydrogen-based CHP systems, valuable insights are contributed for researchers, policymakers, and industry practitioners working in this field.

The rest of the paper is organized as follows: 1. The main energy sources and configuration of hydrogen-based CHP systems (Section 2), 2. The source and storage of hydrogen for CHP systems (Section 3), 3. The research gaps and challenges in the existing literature (Section 4), and 4. Some concluding remarks (Section 5).

#### Hydrogen CHP systems and main energy sources

According to the energy supply methods, hydrogen CHP systems can be classified into two categories: heat engine-based hydrogen CHP systems (engines and turbines) and electrochemistry-based hydrogen CHP systems (fuel cells).

#### Hydrogen internal combustion engines

Internal Combustion Engines (ICEs) convert chemical energy into mechanical energy by burning fuel inside the machine. They are prevalent in power generation, transportation, industry, and agriculture. However, the exhaust gas generated by combustion results in significant energy waste. To address this issue, ICE-CHP systems can recycle low-grade waste heat and improve energy efficiency by utilizing waste heat for power generation and providing heating in buildings or producing domestic hot water [32]. Fig. 1 depicts the diagram of an ICE-CHP system, where the engine burns hydrogen or hydrogen-blended fuel for electricity generation and is cooled by an ICE cooler. The waste heat boiler generates low-pressure steam at 100–120 °C or hot water through waste heat recovery. Implementing ICE-CHP systems can significantly increase



Fig. 1 – Typical layout of an ICE-based CHP system [33,34].

energy efficiency, reduce waste heat, and produce both electricity and heat for various applications.

According to the fuel type, ICE-CHP systems can be classified into two types: mono-fuel ICE-CHP systems and blended fuel ICE-CHP systems, which are detailed in the following parts.

#### Mono-fuel ICE-CHP systems

Gasoline and diesel are the primary fuels for internal combustion engines, with gasoline-powered spark-ignition engines offering lightweight, compact designs and low noise emissions. In contrast, diesel-powered compression-ignition engines provide greater power, high thermal efficiency, and better economic performance. However, gasoline and diesel combustion contribute to significant  $CO_2$  emissions and increased environmental pollution [35]. Table 1 compares the properties of several common fuels.

Natural gas is abundant, low in price and carbon content, which can be used as fuel for micro-CHP systems based on SI engine [39]. However, low combustion temperature and long ignition delay periods will reduce the overall efficiency and cannot solve the problem of  $CO_2$  emissions [40]. Biodiesel is a kind of renewable biofuel and can reduce the emission of particles, hydrocarbon and CO. besides, the emission of  $CO_2$  can be ignored [41]. However, compared with natural gas, the cost of biodiesel is higher with the same power output [42].

Hydrogen has a higher calorific value than gasoline and diesel, providing almost three times more energy than diesel with the same mass. It also has low CO<sub>2</sub> emissions and a minimum ignition energy of only 0.02 mJ, with the efficiency of hydrogen CHP and Combined Cooling, Heating, and Power (CCHP) is equivalent to that of diesel [43]. However, using pure hydrogen fuel in ICEs remains challenging due to its fast combustion speed and high-temperature combustion, which can lead to abnormal combustion, poor thermal efficiency of internal combustion engines, and high nitrogen oxide emissions [44]. Table 2 summarizes some research and conclusions on hydrogen-fueled ICEs.

#### Blended fuel ICEs

Diesel Dual Fuel (DDF) combustion can address the problem of abnormal combustion and emissions to some degree. The peak power of hydrogen-diesel engines is improved by 14% compared to mono-diesel engines [51], and the thermal efficiencies are comparable [52]. Blended fuel can also reduce carbon and NO<sub>x</sub> emissions of CHP systems. As the hydrogen content increases, the CHP power-to-heat ratio increases, and higher power efficiency can be achieved [53]. However, increasing hydrogen content will cause incomplete combustion [40] and abnormal combustion when the hydrogen content exceeds 50% under high load conditions [54]. Table 3 compares the emissions of several hydrogen-blended fuels in ICEs according to relevant literature.

The Wobbe Index ( $I_w$ ) is used as an indicator to analyze the compatibility of electrical appliances with different types of fuels. For any given orifice, all gas mixtures with the same  $I_w$  will transfer the same amount of heat [62]. The  $I_w$  of pure hydrogen is 48 MJ/Nm<sup>3</sup>, which is within the safe range acceptable for most burners. But it should be noted that most combustion units that use natural gas cannot use hydrogen directly. This is because the combustion rate of hydrogen is increased compared to natural gas. Therefore, controlling the flame becomes challenging. Therefore, special burners need to be installed in existing combustion plants to use hydrogen as a direct fuel.

#### Hydrogen gas turbines

#### CHP systems of gas turbine

Gas Turbines (GTs) are widely used in various electricity plants to produce electricity. High-grade heat energy is used to

| Table 1 – The properties of several common fuels [36–39]. |             |           |                 |             |           |          |  |
|---|-------------|-----------|-----------------|-------------|-----------|----------|--|
| Properties  | Unit        | Fuel type |                 |             |           |          |  |
|   |             | Gasoline  | Diesel          | Natural gas | Biodiesel | Hydrogen |  |
| Lower heating value                                       | MJ/kg       | 44.5      | 43.4            | 50          | 39-43     | 120      |  |
| Density   | kg/m3       | 0.72-0.78 | 0.84-0.88       | 0.72        | 0.86-0.9  | 0.09     |  |
| Boiling point   | °C          | 27-225    | 180-370/350-410 | -161.5      | 325-350   | -253     |  |
| Stoichiometric AFR  | kg(a)/kg(f) | 14.6      | 14.5            | 17.12       | 12.5-14.5 | 34.3     |  |
| Stoichiometric CO <sub>2</sub> emissions                  | mass%       | 71.9      | 86              | 54.9        | -         | 0        |  |
| Flame speed   | m/s         | 0.37-0.43 | 0.4–0.8         | 0.38        | 0.05-0.37 | 1.85     |  |
| Minimum ignition energy                                   | mJ          | 0.2       | 0.24            | 0.31        | -         | 0.02     |  |
| Cetane number   | -           | _         | 52              | _           | 49-56     | _        |  |
| Latent heat of vaporization                               | kJ/kg       | 305       | 270             | 509         | <230      | _        |  |

#### INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX

| Table 2 – Research of | Table 2 – Research of hydrogen-fueled ICEs. |                |   |  |  |  |  |  |
|-----------------------|---|----------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| Author                | Engine type                                 | Fuel           | Conclusions   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Smirnov et al. [45]   | SI engine                                   | H <sub>2</sub> | The dependence of ignition delay time on pressure for hydrogen-oxygen<br>mixtures is non-monotonous, with three characteristic regions.<br>Simulations of hydrogen premixed and non-premixed combustion showed<br>a transition process from deflagration to detonation. |  |  |  |  |  |
| Szwaja et al. [46]    | SI engine                                   | H <sub>2</sub> | Fast and unstable combustion initiated by spark discharge can cause light<br>knock, which is harmful to the engine. Unburnt hydrogen auto-ignition at<br>the end of combustion can cause a heavy knock, which can damage the<br>engine in a shorter time.               |  |  |  |  |  |
| Hamada et al. [47]    | SI engine                                   | H <sub>2</sub> | Regarding spark ignition timing, it can prevent abnormal combustion in the case of a richer mixture and early injection start.  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Lee et al. [48]       | CI engine                                   | H <sub>2</sub> | A hydrogen-fueled CI engine is feasible, but it requires a high hydrogen-air<br>pre-mixture compression ratio for the cold start (at least around 32), which<br>decreases to 26 with an increased equivalence ratio under firing conditions.                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Yadav et al. [49]     | CI engine                                   | H <sub>2</sub> | A hydrogen-enriched engine has maximum efficiency with around 70% of full load. At 70% of full load, the optimal injection timing of the hydrogen-<br>fueled engine was found to be at 20°CA BTDC with a flow rate of 120 g/h.  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Sun et al. [50]       | CI engine                                   | H <sub>2</sub> | Evaluation of ICEs cycle change by the $COV_{imep}$ parameter found that it decreases as the fuel-air ratio increases, and quickly decreases as the throttle position increases when the throttle position is less than 20%.  |  |  |  |  |  |

\*COV<sub>imep</sub>, a parameter indicating the degree of variation in the combustion cycle of an engine.

| Table 3 — The emissions of several hydrogen-blended fuels. |                     |   |                                |              |              |                 |                 |   |  |
|--|---------------------|---|--------------------------------|--------------|--------------|-----------------|-----------------|---|--|
| Author   | Engine type         | Fuel (H <sub>2</sub> content)   | Brake<br>thermal<br>efficiency | HC           | CO           | CO <sub>2</sub> | NO <sub>x</sub> | Comparison<br>object                          |  |
| Dahake et al. [55]   | CRDI engine         | H <sub>2</sub> /diesel (–)  | 1                              | Ļ            | Ļ            | ↓               | 1               | Diesel  |  |
|  | CRDI+EGR            | H <sub>2</sub> /diesel (–)  | 1                              | ↓            | $\downarrow$ | $\downarrow$    | $\downarrow$    | Diesel  |  |
|  |                     |   | ↓                              | î            | ſ            | 1               | Ļ               | No EGR<br>H2/diesel                           |  |
| Kanth et al. [56,57]                                       | CI engine           | H <sub>2</sub> -enriched Karanja<br>biodiesel (10%, 20%)                          | ↓                              | Ļ            | Ļ            | Ť               | ſ               | Diesel  |  |
|  |                     | H <sub>2</sub> -enriched rice biodiesel   | $\downarrow$                   | $\downarrow$ | $\downarrow$ | 1               | 1               | Diesel  |  |
|  |                     | (10%, 20%)  | Ļ                              | Ļ            | ſ            | ↓               | Ļ               | H <sub>2</sub> -enriched Karanja<br>biodiesel |  |
| Bhasker et al. [58]  | lean burn SI engine | H <sub>2</sub> /natural gas (5%, 10%)   | 1                              | $\downarrow$ | _            | _               | ↓               | Natural gas                                   |  |
| Tian et al. [59]   | lean burn SI engine | H <sub>2</sub> /alcohols (10%)  | 1                              | ↓            | $\downarrow$ | $\downarrow$    | ↑               | Alcohols                                      |  |
| Dimitrova et al. [60]                                      | HCCI engine         | H <sub>2</sub> /H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> (H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> 10%) | 1                              | -            | -            | -               | $\downarrow$    | H <sub>2</sub>                                |  |
| Cong et al. [61]   | SI engine           | H <sub>2</sub> /Dimethyl ether<br>(Dimethyl ether 1.4%–3%)                        | ¢                              | Î            | 1            | -               | Ļ               | H <sub>2</sub>                                |  |
| *EGR. exhaust gas recirculation.                           |                     |   |                                |              |              |                 |                 |   |  |

generate steam or directly used in industry. Low-grade heat energy is used to produce hot water or local heating. In GTs, fuel is injected into the combustion chamber and blended with the air from the compressor to trigger combustion. The kinetic energy and part of the thermal energy are converted into mechanical energy by using the combustion gas exhaust velocity. The residual thermal energy can be used to heat the compressed air entering the combustion chamber through the heat exchanger and can also be used for heating or domestic hot water in CHP systems. Compared with ICEs, GTs have fewer emissions and pollution, and the emitted heat is easy to be collected, which is suitable for high requirements of heat sources and emissions. In addition, the temperature of GTs' exhaust gas is high, which is about 540 °C. Then the hightemperature exhaust gas can be used as the heat source of the boiler to generate steam for electricity generation in the steam turbines, which is called the Gas Turbine Combined Cycle (GTCC) [63]. In GTCC systems, the thermal efficiency of the steam turbine is 25-34%, the gas turbine is 32-42%, and the thermal efficiency of GTCC is 49-62% [64]. Fig. 2 is the schematic of GTCC systems.

#### Hydrogen fuel gas turbines

Pure hydrogen or hydrogen-blended fuel can be used as an alternative fuel for GTs to achieve carbon reduction. Due to the limitation of the thermodynamic cycle, it is insignificant to reduce carbon emissions by increasing thermal efficiency. Pure hydrogen or blended fuel with hydrogen can be used as a substitute fuel for GTs to achieve carbon reduction. The most common proportion of mixed fuel is 30 vol.-% hydrogen, and higher mixing ratios, about 77 vol.-% and 100 vol.-% hydrogen are also used in small scale [65]. The research of Cappelletti et al. [66] proved the operability of pure hydrogen as GT fuel and found that it can reduce NO<sub>x</sub> emissions (the best



Fig. 2 - Typical layout of a GTCC system [64].



Fig. 3 – Hydrogen and natural gas consumption, and system thermal efficiency at varying inlet pressures in a 50 MW GT [67].

arrangement can limit the  $NO_x$  emissions to 17 ppm), but may also cause safety issues. Fig. 3 compares the gas consumption and thermal efficiency of the systems under different inlet pressures in a GT with a net power of 50 MW.

Microturbines (MTs) are small GTs suitable for distributed energy resources with high flexibility. The electrical efficiency of MT is 22%–28%, and the total efficiency is 63%–70% [17]. The generated power is small (about 25–300 kW), and it has the characteristics of fast installation and easy maintenance. MTs are also affected by outdoor environmental conditions [68]. Compared with the 15 °C ISO conditions, the electrical efficiency of MT-CHP systems decreases by 0.51%, the thermal efficiency increases by 0.7%, and the thermal-to-electricity power ratio increases by 1.3% when the ambient temperature increases by 1 °C [69]. Besides, extremely high ambient temperature conditions such as heat waves and droughts can increase the power load, reduce the efficiency of gas turbines, and affect the operation of the grids [70]. They can be integrated into the smart grid as CHP units [71], or combined with fuel cells or thermal cycle units to form combined cycle systems.

#### Hydrogen fuel cells

Fuel cells (FCs) are more compatible with distributed generation systems' ideal requirements compared to many other devices [72]. The fundamental structure of a fuel cell includes a cathode, anode, and electrolyte. Fuel cells are connected in series to form a stack structure, achieving the desired voltage. During electricity generation, fuel cells also produce heat, which can be used for heating, domestic hot water supply, or stored in energy storage mediums. The five common hydrogen fuel cells used in FC-CHP systems are Alkaline Fuel Cells (AFCs), Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel Cells (PEMFCs), Solid Oxide Fuel Cells (SOFCs), Phosphoric Acid Fuel Cells (PAFCs), and Molten Carbonate Fuel Cells (MCFCs). However, considering the similarity of system structure, operating temperature, and principle, the following only describes in detail the application of AFCs, PEMFCs, and SOFCs to CHP systems. Table 4 compare the chemical reactions and characteristics in various hydrogen fuel cells. Fuel cells produce no greenhouse gases or harmful pollutants during operation, giving them a significant advantage over traditional CHP systems. By combining electrical and thermal efficiencies, FC-CHP systems can achieve a total efficiency of nearly 90%, higher than traditional CHP systems [73].

FC-CHP systems consist of one or more fuel cell stacks for energy production and several subsystems, including the fuel process system, reactant delivery system, thermal management system, and control system. The fuel process system is mainly for fuel preprocessing to convert fuel into an acceptably purity supply of hydrogen. The fuel process system primarily preprocesses fuel into an acceptably pure hydrogen supply. The reactant delivery system transport's reaction gas, water, and steam through a compressor or pump, which are also the primary noise sources in CHP systems (40-55 dB for FC-CHP systems and 95-99 dB for ICE-CHP systems). Thermal management systems recover, utilize, and store the heat produced by fuel cell stacks using liquid, vapor, or air. The control system regulates power stability and ensures system safety, acting as the system's brain [81]. FC-CHP systems have higher efficiency and lower CO<sub>2</sub> emissions than traditional CHP systems. More importantly, FC-CHP systems provide a wide range of operation temperatures and power supply, making them suitable for widespread use in industrial or residential buildings in the future.

#### Alkaline fuel cell CHP systems

AFCs, the earliest fuel cells to be used, and are currently the most mature fuel cell technology with advantages such as low cell-component costs, high startup speeds, and low operating temperatures [82]. They have been used in aerospace projects and can be applied to micro-CHP systems in buildings.

| Table 4 – Chemical Reactions and characteristics of fuel cells [74–80]. |  |  |                                |                                |  |  |  |  |
|---|--|--|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| FC type   | AFC  | SOFC   | PEMFC                          | PAFC                           | MCFC   |  |  |  |
| Anode reaction  | $\begin{array}{l} H_2 + 2OH^- \\ \rightarrow 2H_2O + 2e^- \end{array}$ | $H_2 + O^{2-} \rightarrow H_2O + 2e^{-}$ $H_2 \rightarrow 2H^+ + 2e^{-}$ | $H_2 \rightarrow 2H^+ + 2e^-$  | $H_2 \rightarrow 2H^+ + 2e^-$  | $\begin{array}{l} H_2 + CO_3{}^{2-} \\ \rightarrow H_2O + CO_2 + 2e^- \end{array}$ |  |  |  |
| Ion   | OH-  | 0 <sup>2–</sup> , H <sup>+</sup>   | $H^+$                          | $H^+$                          | CO32-  |  |  |  |
| Cathode reaction  | $\frac{1}{2}O_2+H_2O+2e^-$   | $\frac{1}{2}O_2 + 2e^- \rightarrow O^{2-}$                               | $\frac{1}{2}O_2 + 2H^+ + 2e^-$ | $\frac{1}{2}O_2 + 2H^+ + 2e^-$ | $\frac{1}{2}O_2+CO_2+2e^-$   |  |  |  |
|   | →20H <sup>-</sup>  | $\frac{1}{2}O_2 + 2H^+ + 2e^-$<br>$\rightarrow H_2O$                     | $\rightarrow$ H <sub>2</sub> O | $\rightarrow$ H <sub>2</sub> O | $\rightarrow CO_3^{2-}$  |  |  |  |
| Temperature (°C)  | 60–220   | 600-1000 (O <sup>2-</sup> )<br>400-800 (H <sup>+</sup> )                 | 60-85 (LT)<br>130-220 (HT)     | 160-220                        | 600-700  |  |  |  |
| Pressure (MPa)  | 0.5  | 0.3  | 1–2                            | 0.1                            | 0.2  |  |  |  |
| Electrolyte   | 35 wt%-85 wt% KOH  | Ceramics, e.g., YSZ  | Polymer membrane               | Phosphoric acid                | Carbonates, e.g., Na <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3,</sub> Li <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub> |  |  |  |
| Anode catalyst  | Ni, Pt/C   | Ni, Zr   | Pt/C                           | Pt/C                           | Ni (Cr, Al)  |  |  |  |
| Cathode catalyst  | Ag, Pt/C   | LaMnO <sub>4</sub>   | Pt/C                           | Pt/C                           | NiO  |  |  |  |
| Electrical efficiency   | 45-60%   | 50-60%   | 40-60%                         | 40-45%                         | 45-55%   |  |  |  |
| CHP efficiency  | 68–76%   | 79–87%   | 60-80%                         | 85–90%                         | 85%  |  |  |  |
| Available fuel  | Pure hydrogen  | Natural gas, Hydrogen, CO, HC  | Hydrogen                       | Natural gas, Hydrogen, LPG     | Nature gas, Hydrogen, LPG  |  |  |  |
| Oxidant   | O <sub>2</sub>   | Air  | Air                            | Air                            | Air  |  |  |  |
| Sensitive impurity  | S, CO <sub>2</sub>   | S  | S, CO, NH₃                     | S                              | S  |  |  |  |
| Electrolyte storage matrix  | Asbestos   | -  | -                              | SiC                            | LiAlO <sub>2</sub>   |  |  |  |
| Lifetime (h)  | 8k   | 80k  | 80k                            | 60k                            | 20k  |  |  |  |
| Stack output power (kW)   | 1–100  | 5-3000   | 1–100                          | 150-400                        | 300-1000   |  |  |  |
| Start time  | 1–10min  | >30min   | 1—5s                           | 1–10min                        | >30min   |  |  |  |
| CO tolerance  | <10 ppm  | <10%   | <10 ppm (LT)<br><1% (HT)       | <1%                            | <10%   |  |  |  |
| CO <sub>2</sub> tolerance   | <100 ppm   | <10% (O <sup>2–</sup> )<br><5% (H <sup>+</sup> )                         | <15%                           | <15%                           | <15%   |  |  |  |
| NH <sub>3</sub> tolerance   | -  | <0.5%  | <0.1 ppm                       | <4%                            | -  |  |  |  |

\*LT, low-temperature. HT, high-temperature.

#### INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX



Fig. 4 – Typical layout of an AFC-based CHP systems [77].

In AFCs, a KOH aqueous solution serves as the electrolyte and reacts with  $CO_2$  to form  $K_2CO_3$ , necessitating  $CO_2$  removal from the air before entering the cathode. The schematic of an AFC-CHP system is shown in Fig. 4. The reaction is generally exothermic, causing the electrolyte temperature to rise and some of the water to be discharged from the fuel cell stacks. The electrolyte and airflow from the cathode enter the electrolyte tank, where the water in the electrolyte evaporates and is exhausted by the airflow. The electrolyte then transfers heat through a heat exchanger and returns to the fuel cell stack. The primary purpose of the electrolyte cycle is to maintain the electrolyte concentration and recover the reaction heat [77].

AFCs require highly pure hydrogen and may suffer from electrolyte leakage. However, with the gradual replacement of traditional liquid electrolytes by solid Anion Exchange Membranes (AEMs), Anion Exchange Membrane Fuel Cells (AEMFCs) are gaining increasing attention. AEMFCs and AFCs share a similar reaction principle, with the main difference being the electrolytes used; AFCs employ a KON aqueous solution, while AEMFCs use anion exchange membranes. The water consumed in the cathode is mostly generated by the anode, which is transmitted by back diffusion through AEM, and the water in the cathode can also be moved to the anode by electro-osmotic drag. AEMFCs operate at standard temperatures of 40–80 °C and can reach up to 120 °C under hightemperature operation [83].

Compared to traditional AFCs, AEMFCs exhibit better CO<sub>2</sub> tolerance, prevent electrolyte leakage and offer superior anion conductivity [84]. Increasing the operating temperature of AEMFCs will impact their performance. Research by Yassin et al. [83] explored the effect of operating temperature on AEMFC performance, revealing a significant improvement as the temperature increased from 45 °C to 120 °C. Under certain conditions, the stability of AEMFCs also improves with higher temperatures. And the simulated curve is basically consistent with the curve measured by Douglin et al. [85]. Compared with acid fuel cells, i.e., PAFCs and PEMFCs, the high pH of AFCs and AEMFCs provides better corrosion resistance and lower component costs, offering substantial commercial potential [84]. However, challenges remain before AEMFCs can achieve

optimal performance, such as AEM thickness and membrane stability above 80 °C. As AEMFCs continue to develop, they may eventually replace PEMFCs.

Currently, AEMFCs are still in the experimental research stage and have yet to be commercialized. However, AFCs have some demonstration projects applied to CHP systems. In Lower Saxony, northern Germany, AFC Energy and Air Products collaborated on the world's first large-scale demonstration of a 500 kW alkaline fuel cell system (POWER-UP) [86]. Canada's Alkaline Fuel Cell Power Corp launched a micro fuel cell commercial CHP system (PWWR Flow) in 2022 for use in multi-residential and commercial applications [87].

#### Proton exchange membrane fuel cell CHP systems

PEMFCs, similar to AFCs, exhibit low operating temperatures and rapid start-up times, making them suitable for small and medium-sized CHP systems. These fuel cells also demand high fuel purity, but they demonstrate better CO<sub>2</sub> tolerance and employ a solid electrolyte membrane. PEMFCs can be classified into Low-Temperature Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel Cells (LT-PEMFCs) and High-Temperature Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel Cells (HT-PEMFCs) based on their operating temperatures.

LT-PEMFCs utilize a water-based acidic polymer membrane as an electrolyte and operate at lower temperatures (60-85 °C), capable of achieving a cold start at approximately -30 °C [88]. Fig. 5(a) illustrates an LT-PEMFC-CHP system, where the hydrogen source is steam-reformed natural gas. In contrast to AEMFCs, water produced in PEMFCs' cathodes evaporates on the catalyst layer, diffuses through the gasdiffusion and microporous layers, and finally condenses on colder surfaces. The reaction gas typically expels the condensed water to prevent a reduction in mass transfer velocity within the cathode diffusion layer. Additionally, 80-90% of the heat in PEMFCs is generated in the cathode catalyst layer, which can be removed by various cooling technologies or repurposed using heat recovery technology [89]. In the anode, the primary focus is on pre-processing gaseous fuel. CO present in steam-reformed hydrogen can poison the Pt catalyst, affecting fuel cell power and lifespan [90]. Consequently, it is crucial to reduce the CO content in reformed

#### INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX



Fig. 5 - (a) Typical layout of a LT-PEMFC-based CHP system. (b) Typical layout of a HT-PEMFC-based CHP system.

hydrogen-rich syngas to below 10 ppm using Pressure Swing Adsorption (PSA) or catalyst oxidation in a CO-scrubber [91]. LT-PEMFCs' polymer membrane requires high humidity, necessitating the maintenance of a water-saturated state for optimal performance. Thus, the hydrogen and air humidity must be increased via a humidifier.

Compared to LT-PEMFCs, HT-PEMFCs operate at elevated temperatures and exhibit higher CO tolerance due to reduced CO adsorption on the Pt catalyst [92]. Furthermore, HT-PEMFCs employ a modified polymer membrane (transitioning from water-based to inorganic acid), enhancing membrane strength and thermal stability at high temperatures (130–220 °C), reducing humidity dependence, and improving transmission capacity. As a result, HT-PEMFC-CHP systems have a more simple fuel pre-processing structure [93], as shown in Fig. 5(b). However, HT-PEMFCs cannot achieve cold starts like LT-PEMFCs. Simultaneously, HT-PEMFC systems generate a significant amount of low-grade energy, making them suitable for CCHP systems based on adsorption refrigeration [94].

#### Solid oxide fuel cell CHP systems

In contrast to AFCs and PEMFCs, SOFCs have lower hydrogen purity requirements and exhibit greater CO tolerance in reforming gas. These fuel cells can utilize natural gas as fuel, without the need for noble metal catalysts, which consequently reduces costs to a certain extent. Typically, SOFCs are employed in large-scale CHP systems (100 kW - 1 MW), the necessitating rapid temperature rises from 20 °C to 800 °C during start-up. The excessive temperature gradient resulting from this rapid heating process can lead to SOFC damage, making cooling and thermal management key research areas [95]. The high operating temperature also results in longer start-up times for SOFCs compared to PEMFCs, but it simultaneously provides the required heat for fuel autothermal reforming. Researchers are also investigating compact SOFC stacks for small-scale SOFC-CHP systems (<5 kW) to achieve faster and more stable start-ups and operations [96].

SOFCs can be categorized into Oxygen-Conducting Solid Oxide Fuel Cells (O–SOFCs) and Proton-Conducting Solid





Oxide Fuel Cells (H-SOFCs), depending on the electrolytes conducting ions (chemical reactions are shown in Table 4) [97]. Among fuel cells, SOFCs exhibit the highest operating temperatures. O-SOFCs, characterized by oxygen ion conduction, typically function at temperatures exceeding 600 °C, whereas H-SOFCs, with hydrogen ion conduction, generally operate within a 400-800 °C range [98]. Under normal conditions, SOFCs demonstrate an electricity generation efficiency of 50-60%, which can increase to 60-70% when integrated with GTs. The GT type also impacts system efficiency. Fig. 6 illustrates a SOFC-GT-CHP system based on autothermal reforming of natural gas. The reforming element can either be incorporated into the SOFC anode or situated externally (related contents detailed in section Hydrogen production for CHP systems). As the majority of water produced in the system is present as steam at the O-SOFC anode, certain O-SOFC systems utilize internal autothermal reforming within the anode. In contrast, H-SOFCs generate water at the cathode, resulting in inadequate steam to promote the water-gas shift reaction, making natural gas electrochemical autothermal reforming inappropriate for these systems [99].

In addition to being combined with GTs, SOFCs can also be integrated with other thermodynamic devices to drive thermodynamic cycles that recover waste heat while generating electricity, such as the organic Rankine cycle [100], Rankine cycle [101], absorption power cycle [102], Stirling cycle [103] and others. As shown in Fig. 7, the steam generator's heat is derived from SOFC exhaust. This mode enhances system efficiency, reduces fuel consumption, and decreases costs. Moreover, SOFCs can be applied to CCHP systems [104].

However, Elmer et al. [105] emphasized that despite fuel cells being considered key technologies for realizing future low-carbon infrastructures, numerous challenges remain. These include high fuel cell costs, difficulty in hydrogen fuel supply, and the impact of auxiliary equipment. Additionally, fuel cell degradation and failure reduce cell lifespan; however, most current methods for proving durability through longterm operation tests are not feasible. New technology is needed to predict fuel cell lifetimes within relatively short test durations to expedite technology development cycles [96]. Thus, fuel cells still hold significant potential for further development.

#### Hydrogen CHP systems application projects

Nowadays, CHP systems are being vigorously developed and distributed around the world. For instance, in the United States, as of December 2020, over 4700 CHP facilities have been installed across the country, with an installed capacity exceeding 81 GW, representing 8% of the nation's total electricity capacity. Approximately 78% of these systems are utilized for commercial purposes, while 16% are designated for industrial use [106]. The United Kingdom has also strongly promoted CHP applications; in 2020, there were 2659 CHP sites in the UK, with an installed capacity of around 11 GW [107].

Most existing CHP systems rely on fossil fuels as energy sources, while hydrogen-based CHP systems are mainly limited to laboratory or pilot demonstrations. Table 5 shows the project of hydrogen CHP in the near term. Japan leads the world in the development and deployment of fuel cell micro-CHP. Since the introduction of ENE-FARM in 2009, nearly 400,000 domestic FC-micro-CHP systems have been installed in Japan, generating electricity and heat through the chemical reaction between hydrogen extracted from natural gas and atmospheric oxygen. By 2030, Japan aims to have ENE-FARM systems installed in 10% of households [108]. Duke Energy operates a CHP system that supplies steam and 2.8 MW of power to Clemson University, while also providing 15 MW of power to the public electricity grid. The system can operate in island mode during grid interruptions [109]. The UK's first 100% hydrogen CHP system, installed by 2G Energy at Kirkwall Airport, collaborates with the airport's existing heating



Fig. 7 – Typical layout of four thermodynamic cycles (a. organic Rankine cycle, b. Rankine cycle, c. absorption power cycle, d. Stirling cycle).

| Table 5 – Project of hydrogen CHP.     |                                |                               |  |                        |                         |                  |  |  |  |
|--|--------------------------------|-------------------------------|--|------------------------|-------------------------|------------------|--|--|--|
| Project                                | Country and<br>Year            | Type of CHP                   | CHP equipment  | Generating<br>capacity | Thermal capacity        | Market<br>Sector |  |  |  |
| ENE-Farm                               | JPN, since 2009                | Fuel Cell                     | Panasonic PEMFC (700W),<br>Aisin SOFC (700W),<br>Kyocera SOFC (400W)                                     | 700W                   | _                       | Residential      |  |  |  |
| Clemson<br>University<br>Duke Energy   | South Carolina,<br>US, in 2020 | Combined Cycle<br>Gas Turbine | Siemens SGT-400<br>combustion turbine,<br>Howden TWIN steam<br>turbine, heat recovery<br>steam generator | 17.8 MW                | 125, 000 lb/hr<br>steam | Institutions     |  |  |  |
| Kirkwall Airport<br>CHP Unit           | Orkney, UK, in<br>April 2021   | Engine                        | 2G Energy's agenitor 406   | 170 kW                 | 183 kW                  | Municipal        |  |  |  |
| APEX Energy<br>hydrogen<br>power plant | Rostock-Laage,<br>GER, in 2020 | Engine                        | 2G Energy's agenitor 404c  | 115 kW                 | 129 kW                  | Industrials      |  |  |  |

systems to satisfy the thermal and electricity needs of major airport buildings [110]. APEX's hydrogen plant in Germany, which includes a CHP unit, has a 2 MW electrolytic hydrogen production capacity, a 100 kW power output from fuel cells, and 1 MWh battery storage, making it Europe's largest gridconnected hydrogen plant [111].

#### Hydrogen management for CHP systems

#### Hydrogen production for CHP systems

Hydrogen can be produced from hydrogen-containing raw materials such as fossil fuels, water and biomass [112]. At present, the most economical approach is constructing a

hydrogen production station near a continuous operation hydrogen CHP system to save on storage and transportation costs [113].

#### Fossil fuels for CHP hydrogen production

Presently, hydrogen in CHP systems mainly comes from methane reforming, as depicted in Fig. 8. Large hydrogen plants, often located in suburban areas, entail extra costs and energy consumption for transportation. However, connecting small reforming hydrogen production plants directly to CHP systems can considerably decrease transportation expenses.

Traditional high-pressure steam methane reformers are illustrated in Fig. 9(a). Methane reforming requires 700–850 °C and proceeds to high- and low-temperature water-gas shift units for CO and  $H_2O$  to  $CO_2$  and  $H_2$  conversion. The gas is then



Fig. 8 – Three fossil fuel reforming methods for hydrogen production. (a) Steam reforming with CCS. (b) Autothermal reforming [114,117,118].

#### INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX



Fig. 9 – Reaction principles, temperatures, and efficiencies of five electrolysis methods for hydrogen production. (a) Water electrolysis methods. (b) Microbial electrolysis method [136–138].

| Table 6 – Commercial hydrogen production equipment. |                   |                              |                            |              |                        |  |  |  |
|---|-------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------|--------------|------------------------|--|--|--|
| Equipment   | Manufacturer      | Hydrogen<br>capacity (Nm³/h) | Hydrogen<br>pressure (bar) | Raw material | Methods                |  |  |  |
| HYDROPRIME [123]                                    | Linde Engineering | 330-32000                    | 13.8                       | Methane      | Steam reforming        |  |  |  |
| Hydroform C [124]                                   | Mahler AGS        | 200-10000                    | 10-30                      | Methane      | Steam reforming        |  |  |  |
| Hydroform M [125]                                   | Mahler AGS        | 200-5000                     | 10-30                      | Methanol     | Steam reforming        |  |  |  |
| SynCOR [126]  | TOPSOE            | -                            | -                          | Methane      | Autothermal reforming  |  |  |  |
| Topsoe's SOEC                                       | TOPSOE            | 32000                        | 2                          | Water        | SOEC electrolysis      |  |  |  |
| [127]   |                   |                              |                            |              |                        |  |  |  |
| HySTAT [128]  | Cummins           | 10-100                       | 10                         | Water        | Alkaline Electrolyzers |  |  |  |
| HyLYZER [128]                                       | Cummins           | 200-4000                     | 30                         | Water        | PEM Electrolyzers      |  |  |  |

purified to separate oxycarbide and hydrogen-rich gas, which undergoes PSA to hydrogen purification for compression and storage. Despite rapid steam reforming reactions, substantial energy requirements increase costs and lower conversion rates [114].

Autothermal reforming, depicted in Fig. 9(b), uses oxygen and steam in the reformer without external heat input. Most heat for reactions comes from internal oxidation, while oxygen provision influences hydrogen production and temperature gradients. The hydrogen produced still contains CO, requiring the same purification as traditional steam reforming [115]. External equipment increases system costs, and oxygen production for autothermal reforming is expensive due to low-temperature processes [92]. Safety concerns arise from explosive CH4/O2 mixtures, and carbon deposition affects cell's performance. However, integrating autothermal reforming into O–SOFC anodes mitigates these issues and uses anode-generated heat to balance electrode temperature distribution [116].

Fig. 9(c) demonstrates the electrochemical autothermal reforming of methane, primarily using heat generated by the O–SOFC anode to produce syngas (CO and H<sub>2</sub>). Nanofibrous Ni/CeO<sub>2</sub>–Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> coatings on anode surfaces or porous frames enable methane pre-reforming and resolve current collection issues [116]. Methane undergoes direct CO<sub>2</sub> or indirect O<sup>2–</sup> reforming on the catalyst layer, with syngas oxidation by O<sup>2–</sup>. Then, oxidation-generated steam and CO<sub>2</sub> react with methane in the catalyst bed, producing syngas. This method effectively utilizes the heat generated by the anode to mitigate temperature distribution imbalances within the electrode.

Besides methane, methanol, an alternative hydrogen production source, offers low reforming temperatures (200–300 °C) and high H/C ratios [119]. Researchers currently focus on methanol reforming and adsorption for vehicle hydrogen production [120]. Methanol can also fuel Direct Methanol Fuel Cells (DMFCs), with High-temperature DMFCs with above 100 °C suitable for CHP systems, but research is limited. Table 6 shows several commercial hydrogen production equipment that can be combined with the hydrogen CHP systems.

Fossil fuel hydrogen production generates oxycarbide. Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS) offers a promising solution for continued fossil fuel use, significantly reducing carbon emissions during hydrogen production. Without CCS, hydrogen costs from steam and autothermal reforming are similar; with CCS, autothermal reforming is cheaper [117]. However, CCS technology remains expensive and immature for practical application [121], and carbon sequestration techniques, like  $CO_2$  injection into deep geological layers, face landform constraints [122], hindering widespread adoption.

#### Hydrolysis for CHP hydrogen production

Water, a rich hydrogen source, can produce hydrogen through electrolysis, generating only hydrogen and oxygen. Seawater is also suitable for hydrogen production [129]. Power-to-Gas systems convert off-peak or excess renewable energy into electricity for water electrolysis, suitable for hydrogen production in CHP systems. However, water electrolysis is energy-intensive, and using fossil-fuel-generated electricity is unsustainable. Renewable energy-based electrolysis is more

| Table 7 – Comparison of thermochemical cycle hydrogen production methods [139,141]. |                    |                        |                         |             |             |                    |  |
|---|--------------------|------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------------|--|
| Criteria  | $SnO/SnO_2$        | IS cycle               | UT-3 cycle              | Cu–Cl cycle | Mg–Cl cycle | Westinghouse cycle |  |
| Thermal efficiency  | 42%                | 47-60%                 | 35-50%                  | 40-45%      | 12.7-45%    | 45%                |  |
| Maximum process<br>temperature (°C)   | 1600/600           | 850                    | 750                     | 550         | 450         | 870                |  |
| Numbers of reactions  | 2                  | 3                      | 4                       | 4           | 3-4         | 2                  |  |
| Separation process  | Solid/gas, gas/gas | Gas/gas, liquid/liquid | Solid/liquid, solid/gas | Gas/liquid  | Solid/gas   | Gas/liquid         |  |

INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX

| Table 8 – Four methods for hydrogen production from biomass [132]. |           |             |            |   |  |  |  |
|--|-----------|-------------|------------|---|--|--|--|
| Туре   | Feedstock | Energy      | Efficiency | Reaction  |  |  |  |
| Photolysis   | Water     | Solar       | 0.50%      | $2H_2O \xrightarrow{solar} 2H_2 + O_2$                                      |  |  |  |
| Photo fermentation   | Biomass   | Solar       | 0.10%      | $CH_{3}COOH + 2H_{2}O\underline{ solar}_{4}H_{2} + 2CO_{2}$                 |  |  |  |
| Dark fermentation  | Biomass   | Biochemical | 60-80%     | $C_{6}H_{12}O_{6} + 2H_{2}O \!\rightarrow\! 2CH_{3}COOH + 2CO_{2} + 4H_{2}$ |  |  |  |
| Microbial electrolysis cell  | Biomass   | Electric    | 78%        | $CH_{3}COO^{-} + 4H_{2}O \!\rightarrow\! 2HCO^{3-} + H^{+} + 4H_{2}$        |  |  |  |

feasible and environmentally friendly, but large electricity consumption and low production efficiency limit its rapid adoption. Additionally, Catalysts can improve water decomposition efficiency [130], and photoelectrochemical methods can reduce energy consumption [131].

Fig. 9(a) compares four water electrolysis methods. Alkaline and PEM electrolysis is commercialized, while Solid Oxide and AEM electrolysis remain in research. Efficiency depends on operating temperature and heat source efficiency [132]. Compare with Table 4 and it can be seen that the electrolytic cell is a fuel cell with reverse operation.

Photocatalytic hydrogen production directly converts solar energy into chemical energy, offering better flexibility and cost than PV hydrogen production. However, low efficiency hinders large-scale application, and suitable catalysts remain a research focus [133]. These catalysts have a high demand for visible light, and their excitation is limited by the wavelength of visible light [134]. Despite a Japanese research team's breakthrough in large-scale photocatalytic hydrogen production [135], commercial application is still far off.

Thermochemical cycles can also decompose water using thermal energy from geothermal, concentrated solar, or nuclear reaction waste heat [139](shown in Table 7). Although thermal energy is cheaper than electric energy and environmentally friendly, this method is inefficient. Metal oxide thermochemical cycles require extremely high temperatures ( $1350^{\circ}C-1600^{\circ}C$ ) [140], leading to significant heat loss. Currently, the efficiency and cost of thermochemical cycles for hydrogen production are higher than those of electricity generation, and long-term operation remains a challenge. However, researchers still believe this technology holds significant potential for development.

#### Biomass for CHP hydrogen production

Biomass hydrogen production holds great potential for sustainable development due to its low-cost materials and environmental benefits. Currently, biomass-based hydrogen primarily comes from algae [142], lignocellulose [143], or sludge with various microorganisms [144]. With sunlight and water, photosynthetic bacteria can break down water into  $H_2$ and  $O_2$ , while in the absence of sunlight and oxygen, anaerobic bacteria ferment biomass into  $H_2$ ,  $CO_2$ , and volatile fatty acids [145]. Table 8 compares four biomass hydrogen production methods, and Fig. 9(b) illustrates the microbial electrolysis cell schematic. During the reaction, the electrochemical potential generated by anodic oxidation is insufficient for the cathodic hydrogen evolution reaction, necessitating additional voltage (0.2V-1.0V) [138].

#### Hydrogen storage for CHP systems

Hydrogen storage technologies are crucial for hydrogencentric CHP systems in grids and serve as bridges between hydrogen CHP plants and electricity grids [146]. To compensate for load deficiencies caused by renewable energy fluctuations, off-grid regenerative power systems require alternative energy sources [147]. These systems can store converted hydrogen during normal load periods and transmit it to CHP systems for electricity and heat generation during peak load periods, enhancing scheduling flexibility and addressing the intermittency of renewable energy resources [148]. Furthermore, due to high hydrogen consumption in PEMFC systems (approximately 0.8 Nm<sup>3</sup> of hydrogen per kW), safe, economical, and effective hydrogen storage methods are essential for smooth CHP system operation. Generally, three types of hydrogen storage technologies exist: compression and cryogenic hydrogen storage, hydride hydrogen storage, and porous media hydrogen storage. Table 9 compares several hydrogen storage methods.

#### Compression and cryogenic hydrogen storage

Currently, the most prevalent hydrogen storage methods are gaseous and liquid hydrogen storage [149]. Gaseous hydrogen storage involves compressing hydrogen into storage tanks at high pressures ranging from 17 MPa to 70 MPa [150]. Common stationary high-pressure gaseous hydrogen storage vessels include seamless storage vessels and multifunctional layered stationary storage vessels [151].

Liquid hydrogen storage entails liquefying and storing hydrogen at low temperatures, around 20 K [152]. Special vessels are necessary to maintain adiabatic conditions under high pressure and to prevent liquid hydrogen from vaporizing

| Table 9 – Comparison of hydrogen storage methods [155,168,169].                                      |  |   |   |  |  |                               |   |
|--|--|---|---|--|--|-------------------------------|---|
| Туре   | Storage materials  | Pressure/<br>temperature  | Dehydrogenation<br>temperature              | Hydrogenated<br>form                                 | Dehydrogenated<br>form                   | Hydrogen<br>content<br>(g/L)  | Hydrogen<br>content<br>(wt%H <sub>2</sub> ) |
| Compression hydrogen<br>storage<br>Cryogenic hydrogen storage<br>Liquid organic chemical<br>hydrides | Tank<br>Tank<br>Tank<br>Tank<br>Methylcyclohexane [170]  | 10Mpa, 20 °C<br>35 MPa, 20 °C<br>70 MPa, 20 °C<br>0.1 MPa, –253 °C<br>– | _<br>_<br>_<br>_<br>195—400                 |  | -<br>-<br>-                              | 7.8<br>24<br>39<br>71<br>47.4 | 100<br>100<br>100<br>100<br>6.2             |
|  | Bicyclohexyl [171]   | -   | 260—320                                     | $\langle \rangle$                                    | $\langle \rangle \langle \rangle$        | 64.2                          | 7.3   |
|  | Dodecahydro-N-ethylcarbazole [172]   | -   | 150—170                                     |  |  | 54                            | 5.8   |
|  | 1,2-BN-cyclohexane [173]   | -   | >150/<80                                    |  |  | 48                            | 4.7   |
| Inorganic chemical hydrides<br>Solid metal hydrides  | Ammonia borane [174]<br>Hydrous hydrazine<br>Magnesium hydride [175]<br>Hydrogen storage alloy |   | 100,150,>500<br>>300<br>300<br>25 °C<br>280 | NH3BH3+2H2O<br>N2H4·H2O<br>MgH2<br>LaNi5H6<br>MgNiH4 | NH4B2<br>N2<br>Mg(OH)2<br>LaNi5<br>Mg2Ni | 153<br>80.26<br>110<br><br>-  | 19.6(9.0)<br>8.0<br>7.6<br>1.4<br>3.59      |
| Nano-materials<br>Metal-organic framework  | Layered Mg/Ni composites [176]<br>Cu based-MOF [164]<br>MOF-5 [177]                            | 5 MPa, 350 °C<br>5 MPa, –196 °C<br>5Mpa, 25 °C<br>5 MPa, –196 °C        | -<br>-<br>-                                 | -<br>-<br>-  | -<br>-<br>-<br>-                         |                               | 1.425<br>4.3–8.6<br>0.34–1.03<br>4.5        |

INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX ARTICLE IN PRESS when temperatures exceed boiling points [153]. Liquid hydrogen has a high energy density, approximately 3.2 times that of compressed hydrogen at the same volume and 30 MPa [152]. However, the cryogenic hydrogen liquefaction process is highly energy-intensive, and it is challenging to avoid hydrogen loss due to evaporation, resulting in high liquid hydrogen costs [154].

#### Hydrogen storage based on hydride

Liquid organic, inorganic chemical, and solid metal hydrides are promising hydrogen storage technologies [155]. For residential and commercial buildings, Liquid Organic Hydrogen Carriers (LOHC) are favorable, with exhaust temperatures around 80 °C. LOHC integration with CHP systems can enhance overall efficiency [156].

Methylcyclohexane, a low-cost liquid cycloalkane with high hydrogen density, is a potential hydrogen storage material [54]. However, its toxicity, high dehydrogenation temperature, and enthalpy increase energy consumption. Liquid organic heterocyclic compounds containing nitrogen and boron can reduce hydride dehydrogenation enthalpy [157], but their thermal stability is inadequate [158].

Hydrous hydrazine ( $H_2NNH_2$ ) and other inorganic nitrogen boron hydrogen complexes are also promising. Hydrazine hydrate, a room-temperature oily liquid, decomposes by catalysts. It offers high hydrogen content, easy recharging, and compatibility with existing infrastructures. However, high decomposition temperature and potent toxicity are concerns [155].

Solid metal hydrides, like magnesium hydride (MgH<sub>2</sub>), are highly feasible. Hydrogen molecules combine with metal under specific pressures (3–30 bar) to form metal hydrides. Some, like sodium borohydride, have limited hydrogen storage capacity at low temperatures and pressures. Metal hydrides require hydrogen purity, as impurities harm performance and can react with moist air [159].

Ammonia is another hydrogen storage material with a high content (17.8 wt%), offering theoretical hydrogen conversion efficiency near 90%. However, the current focus is on direct ammonia production for hydrogen rather than conversion for storage [160].

#### Hydrogen storage based on porous media

Hydrogen storage using nano-materials, metal-organic frameworks, and other porous media is an alternative technology that adsorbs hydrogen molecules through high specific surface area and porosity [161]. Nano-material-based storage avoids excessive metal hydride issues, and nanostructured materials are more stable [162]. However, challenges include potential nanostructure collapse during repeated hydrogen uptake and release cycles, and the need to improve hydrogen storage capacity [163].

Metal-organic frameworks offer low-cost, lightweight, and excellent thermal and chemical stability [164]. Rapid hydrogen adsorption and desorption on pores can be achieved by pressure or heating, and this method has been extensively studied [165]. Some hydrogen storage methods demand higher surface areas and larger free volumes [166]. For instance, large-scale underground hydrogen storage in porous media necessitates strict terrain requirements [167].

#### Hydrogen transportation

Besides direct hydrogen storage steel cylinder transportation, compressed gaseous hydrogen is primarily conveyed to gridconnected hydrogen-powered applications via tube trailers. The trailer tube material impacts storage performance and cost [178]. Cryogenic liquid hydrogen is transported using liquid hydrogen tankers, with temperature fluctuations during transit requiring attention. Both transportation modes have stringent safety requirements. Tube trailers offer relatively low transport efficiency, making them suitable for short-distance or low-volume transportation. Liquid hydrogen tankers provide higher storage capacity, ideal for medium-distance transport. For large-scale and long-distance hydrogen transportation, pipelines are highly economical. However, the cost of installing new hydrogen pipelines is substantial [179].

Consequently, some researchers propose using existing natural gas pipeline networks for hydrogen transport. Dodds et al. [180] investigated the feasibility of converting the UK gas networks for hydrogen transmission, finding that highstrength steel gas pipelines were susceptible to hydrogen embrittlement, while polyethylene pipelines were suitable for low-pressure hydrogen transport. Currently, projects in the US [181] and EU [182] are laying hydrogen pipelines or modifying natural gas pipelines. DNV's H<sub>2</sub> Pipe Joint Industry Project aims to develop the world's first guidelines for hydrogen transport in existing and new offshore pipelines. Future stable development of hydrogen pipeline transportation requires more legal policies.

Additionally, hydrogen storage in the form of hydrides poses challenges. Organic and inorganic chemical hydrides' toxicity necessitates leakage risk assessment during transport [183]. While metal hydrides are safe and stable, the cost increase resulting from added weight must be considered during transportation.

#### Emerging technologies for CHP systems

Regarding hydrogen production, fossil fuel-based methods are still widely used. For example, Hou et al. [184] developed a PEMFC-CHP system that uses methanol-reforming to produce hydrogen, and the power generation capacity can reach 115.84 kW, which can meet the electricity and heating demands of small industrial parks. Alternatively, hydrogen production can be combined with the supply of raw materials and the use of hydrogen for energy, forming a self-sufficient system. For instance, biogas can be produced through cow farms and biogas plants. Hydrogen can be obtained through biogas reforming to supply energy for the CHP system to generate electricity and heat the cow farm and biogas plant [185]. This method is mature and has been applied successfully.

In hydrogen CHP systems, using renewable energy sources to generate electricity for electrolyzing water to supply hydrogen often leads to uncertainty. The production of interrelated electricity and heat in the system should also be considered. Therefore, uncertainty management is crucial for CHP systems in the power grid [186]. Meanwhile, electrolyzing water not only produces hydrogen but also oxygen. This

portion of electrolytic oxygen must be treated for its corrosive hydroxides before use [187]. Furthermore, for biomass fuel, on-site hydrogen production can be combined with the use of waste heat from the CHP system to produce biofuels via pyrolysis [11]. Or, residual gases from biomass hydrogen production can be used as additional fuel for the CHP system to improve its economic efficiency [188].

Regarding hydrogen storage, gaseous and liquid hydrogen storage technologies are already relatively mature. However, gaseous hydrogen has a low volumetric energy density (1/3000 that of gasoline), and liquid hydrogen requires complex cooling and insulation equipment, with leakage occurring during storage. Therefore, constructing a hydrogen storage system in a CHP system requires storing hydrogen with higher volumetric energy density, lower safety risks, and cooling requirements. Metal hydride storage [189] and LOHCs [190], as emerging hydrogen storage technologies, have higher storage densities and reduced risks of leakage and pressure fluctuations. However, their maturity is currently low and requires higher costs, so their practical application still needs further discussion. As for MOFs for hydrogen storage, there have been no reported applications in CHP systems to date. Furthermore, appropriate hydrogen storage strategies are still a consideration in CHP systems [191].

In addition to directly utilizing the produced hydrogen, injecting hydrogen into existing natural gas pipelines to obtain hydrogen-enriched natural gas blends is also a viable method for hydrogen utilization. For such blended fuels, internal combustion engines typically use hydrogen contents of less than 50%; gas turbines do not have strict requirements for hydrogen content in the blended fuel and can use pure hydrogen or pure methane; for fuel cells with low tolerance, such as AFCs or PEMFCs, pure hydrogen is required.

#### Discussions

Although hydrogen and CHP systems have garnered significant interest, existing literature reveals research gaps and challenges. Hydrogen has vast development potential, but fully hydrogen-dependent economic and energy systems have yet to be realized. Inadequate infrastructure development and the high cost of renewable hydrogen and equipment constrain hydrogen-based CHP systems' growth.

#### System design

The design of CHP system infrastructure, spatial planning, and geographic positioning of hydrogen production facilities are crucial for efficient hydrogen utilization in hydrogen-based CHP systems, ensuring sustainability, cost-effectiveness, and reliability. CHP system design must prioritize stability and reliability. Besides, simpler designs are preferable to avoid installation difficulties, extra costs, and excessive auxiliary equipment. The design process must consider local climate, policies, system costs, maintenance, energy supply, and output. Additionally, tailoring the design to hydrogen's unique requirements and considering safety measures and appropriate materials are essential to prevent hazards related to storage and transport, such as leaks or embrittlement. Spatial planning determines optimal locations for hydrogen production facilities, storage sites, CHP plants, and distribution network layout, minimizing energy losses during transportation, reducing costs, and ensuring efficient hydrogen distribution. The location of hydrogen production facilities significantly impacts CHP systems' efficiency and cost-effectiveness. Positioning facilities near CHP plants or end-users can minimize transportation costs and energy losses. In some cases, decentralized hydrogen production sites may be more effective and strategically located to serve multiple CHP plants or distributed energy systems.

The economic benefits of hydrogen CHP systems depend on various factors, including electricity costs, fuel costs, system design, equipment costs, and the operational efficiency of the CHP system. Electricity costs in the installation area affect the system's competitiveness, and the higher electricity costs will make CHP systems more attractive alternatives. Fuel costs directly impact operating expenses, and the higher costs will reduce competitiveness. System design, encompassing size, configuration, and integration with other energy resources, greatly influence economic performance. The system's economic feasibility is affected by equipment costs for prime movers, heat recovery components, and auxiliary parts. Power-to-heat ratios and operational strategies also play a significant role in influencing the overall efficiency of CHP systems. Optimizing the power-to-heat ratio ensures that electrical and thermal energy demands are satisfied effectively, maximizing the system's efficiency and reducing energy wastage. Effective operational strategies can enhance the system's performance, increase its reliability and lifespan, and reduce the overall costs associated with its operation.

#### Technical challenges

Compared to traditional fuels, hydrogen has the potential to improve thermal efficiency and reduce CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, excessive hydrogen content can lead to abnormal combustion, high NO<sub>x</sub> emissions, and poor thermal efficiency in ICE-CHP systems. The current technology prefers a hydrogen ratio below 50%, with effective methods to reduce NO<sub>x</sub> emissions and an optimal fuel-hydrogen content ratio. For hydrogen turbines, GTCC systems are the best example of CHP systems, but the efficiency of the GT-CHP system is affected by ambient temperature. The development of hydrogen turbinebased CHP systems is limited by hydrogen cost and embrittlement. Different types of fuel cell technologies, including AFC, AEMFC, PEMFC, and SOFC, each have their own advantages and challenges. For example, AFC's liquid alkaline electrolyte has poor tolerance to CO2 and carries a risk of leakage, which affects performance. AEMFCs have a relatively low level of technological maturity, with improvements still needed in ion transport efficiency, stability, and lifespan. PEMFCs require high fuel purity and a low tolerance for CO and CO<sub>2</sub>, and using precious metal catalysts (such as platinum) results in higher costs. The high operating temperature of SOFCs presents challenges in material selection and system reliability, and they also require longer startup times and higher manufacturing costs.

The article explains that fuel cells are gradually replacing ICEs in stationary distributed energy applications and

transportation. Fuel cells offer higher efficiency, greater flexibility, easier maintenance, and lower CO2 emissions compared to ICEs in electricity systems. For stationary applications of FC-CHP systems, the main fuel is rich-H<sub>2</sub> gas obtained by natural gas reforming or by water electrolysis using renewable energy sources such as solar and wind energy. Besides, PEMFCs are predominantly utilized in daily start-stop operation CHP systems, while SOFCs are employed for continuous operation. In addition, fuel cells can be integrated with thermoelectric generators to optimize CHP system performance. For transportation applications of FC-CHP systems, the heat can be recovered by heat exchange or adsorption refrigeration technology to adjust vehicle temperature. PEMFCs are suitable for vehicles because of their small size, low operating temperature, and low noise. Compact SOFC stacks can also be used as power units or range extenders for vehicles or aircraft.

Most hydrogen currently used in CHP systems comes from natural gas reforming emitting CO2. Steam reforming is fast but energy-intensive, with a low conversion rate. Autothermal reforming requires temperature control and high oxygen levels. Existing hydrolysis hydrogen production methods face limitations in efficiency, cost, and technical expertise. Combining water electrolysis hydrogen production equipment with solar, wind, or nuclear power plants can reduce hydrogen production energy demand. Hydrogen production from biomass consumes less energy but involves complex raw materials and requires purification. Using blended fuels rather than pure hydrogen is a more economical solution for CHP system costs during the transition period. Additionally, hydrogen storage methods, such as hydride-based storage, offer advantages over compressed and cryogenic hydrogen storage. Still, difficulties with dehydrogenation, excessive mass, and high cost remain obstacles to widespread application.

#### Conclusions

This review investigates prevalent and potential technologies for hydrogen-based CHP systems. The characteristics of hydrogen as a primary energy source are discussed, and the structure, associated technologies, and current projects of hydrogen CHP systems, including engines, turbines, and fuel cells, are analyzed. With their high efficiency and low emissions, fuel cells are promising candidates to replace engines and turbines, but they currently face high costs. Moreover, hydrogen-powered CHP systems generally exhibit better performance and lower emissions than their fossil fuel-powered counterparts. Utilizing blended fuels, created by mixing hydrogen with other fuels, can serve as a transitional solution from fossil fuels to pure hydrogen fuels. Further development of current hydrogen production and storage technologies is necessary to enable large-scale commercial applications.

#### **Declaration of competing interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

#### REFERENCES

- National hydrogen strategy (NWS). Available from: https:// climate-laws.org/geographies/germany/policies/nationalhydrogen-strategy-nws; 2020.
- [2] Summary of Japan's Hydrogen Strategy 2020.12.25. Available from: https://www.env.go.jp/seisaku/list/ ondanka\_saisei/lowcarbon-h2-sc/PDF/Summary\_of\_ Japan's\_Hydrogen\_Strategy.pdf.
- [3] National hydrogen energy roadmap workshop. 2002. Available from: https://www1.eere.energy.gov/ hydrogenandfuelcells/pdfs/workshop\_proceedings.pdf.
- [4] Ren JZ, Gao SZ, Tan SY, Dong LC. Hydrogen economy in China: strengths-weaknesses-opportunities-threats analysis and strategies prioritization. RENEWABLE & SUSTAINABLE ENERGY REVIEWS 2015;41:1230–43.
- [5] Holladay JD, Hu J, King DL, Wang Y. An overview of hydrogen production technologies. Catal Today 2009;139(4):244–60.
- [6] Fatima, K., A.M. Soomro, M. Rafique, and M. Kumar, Hydrogen storage on flat land materials, opportunities, and challenges: a review study J Chin Chem Soc
- [7] Thakkar N, Paliwal P. Hydrogen storage based micro-grid: a comprehensive review on technology, energy management and planning techniques. Int J Green Energy 2023;20(4):455–63.
- [8] de Oliveira Gabriel Renato, Junior Edson de Souza Laya, Braga Sergio Leal, Pradelle Florian, Serra Eduardo Torres, Vieira Cesar Luiz Coutinho Sobral. Technical, economic and environmental analysis of a hybrid CHP system with a 5 kW PEMFC, photovoltaic panels and batteries in the Brazilian scenario. Energy Convers Manag 2022;269:116042.
- [9] Maleki Akbar, Hafeznia Hamed, Rosen Marc A, Pourfayaz Fathollah. Optimization of a grid-connected hybrid solar-wind-hydrogen CHP system for residential applications by efficient metaheuristic approaches. Appl Therm Eng 2017;123:1263–77.
- [10] Daraei Mahsa, Campana Pietro-Elia, Anders Avelin, Jurasz Jakub, Thorin Eva. Impacts of integrating pyrolysis with existing CHP plants and onsite renewable-based hydrogen supply on the system flexibility. Energy Convers Manag 2021;243:114407.
- [11] Salman Chaudhary Awais, Thorin Eva, Yan Jinyue. Opportunities and limitations for existing CHP plants to integrate polygeneration of drop-in biofuels with onsite hydrogen production. Energy Convers Manag 2020;221:113109.
- [12] Bozorgmehri Shahriar, Heidary Hadi, Salimi Mohsen. Market diffusion strategies for the PEM fuel cell-based micro-CHP systems in the residential sector: scenario analysis. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2023;48(9):3287–98.
- [13] Boait PJ, Greenough R. Can fuel cell micro-CHP justify the hydrogen gas grid? Operating experience from a UK domestic retrofit. Energy Build 2019;194:75–84.
- [14] Skordoulias Nikolaos, Koytsoumpa Efthymia Ioanna, Karellas Sotirios. Techno-economic evaluation of medium scale power to hydrogen to combined heat and power generation systems. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2022;47(63):26871–90.
- [15] Cho Heejin, Smith Amanda D, Mago Pedro. Combined cooling, heating and power: a review of performance improvement and optimization. Appl Energy 2014;136:168–85.
- [16] Raj N Thilak, Iniyan S, Goic Ranko. A review of renewable energy based cogeneration technologies. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2011;15(8):3640–8.
- [17] Wang Jiawei, Shi You, Yi Zong, Træholt Chresten, Dong Zhao Yang, Zhou You. Flexibility of combined heat

and power plants: a review of technologies and operation strategies. Appl Energy 2019;252:113445.

- [18] Qadir Abdul, Abdul Manaf Norhuda, Ali Abbas. Analysis of the integration of a steel plant in Australia with a carbon capture system powered by renewable energy and NG-CHP. J Clean Prod 2017;168:97–104.
- [19] Lott P, Wagner U, Koch T, Deutschmann O. Hydrogen combustion engines - chances and challenges on the way towards a decarbonized mobility. Chem Ing Tech 2022;94(3):217–29.
- [20] Sun Zuo-yu, Liu Fu-Shui, Liu Xing-hua, Sun Bai-gang, Sun Da-Wei. Research and development of hydrogen fuelled engines in China. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2012;37(1):664–81.
- [21] Stefan Elena, Talic Belma, Larring Yngve, Gruber Andrea, Peters Thijs A. Materials challenges in hydrogen-fuelled gas turbines. Int Mater Rev 2021:1–26.
- [22] Stefanizzi M, Capurso T, Filomeno G, Torresi M, Pascazio G. Recent combustion strategies in gas turbines for propulsion and power generation toward a zero-emissions future: fuels, burners, and combustion techniques. Energies 2021;14(20).
- [23] Dodds Paul E, Staffell Iain, Hawkes Adam D, Li Francis, Grünewald Philipp, McDowall Will, Ekins Paul. Hydrogen and fuel cell technologies for heating: a review. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2015;40(5):2065–83.
- [24] Fan LX, Tu ZK, Chan SH. Recent development of hydrogen and fuel cell technologies: a review. Energy Rep 2021;7:8421–46.
- [25] Costa P, Pinto F, Andre RN, Marques P. Integration of gasification and solid oxide fuel cells (SOFCs) for combined heat and power (CHP). Processes 2021;9(2).
- [26] Montazerinejad H, Eicker U. Recent development of heat and power generation using renewable fuels: a comprehensive review. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2022;165:112578.
- [27] Martinez Simon, Michaux Ghislain, Salagnac Patrick, Bouvier Jean-Louis. Micro-combined heat and power systems (micro-CHP) based on renewable energy sources. Energy Convers Manag 2017;154:262–85.
- [28] Radenahmad Nikdalila, Azad Atia Tasfiah, Saghir Muhammad, Taweekun Juntakan, Bakar Muhammad Saifullah Abu, Reza Md Sumon, Azad Abul Kalam. A review on biomass derived syngas for SOFC based combined heat and power application. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2020;119:109560.
- [29] Hwang Joonsik, Maharjan Krisha, Cho HeeJin. A review of hydrogen utilization in power generation and transportation sectors: achievements and future challenges. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2023.
- [30] Rajabi Mahsa, Mehrpooya Mehdi, Zhao Haibo, Huang Zhen. Chemical looping technology in CHP (combined heat and power) and CCHP (combined cooling heating and power) systems: a critical review. Appl Energy 2019;253:113544.
- [31] Luo L, Cristofari C, Levrey S. Cogeneration: another way to increase energy efficiency of hybrid renewable energy hydrogen chain – a review of systems operating in cogeneration and of the energy efficiency assessment through exergy analysis. J Energy Storage 2023;66:107433.
- [32] Lecompte S, Huisseune H, van den Broek M, De Schampheleire S, De Paepe M. Part load based thermoeconomic optimization of the Organic Rankine Cycle (ORC) applied to a combined heat and power (CHP) system. Appl Energy 2013;111:871–81.
- [33] Mikalsen R. 6 internal combustion and reciprocating engine systems for small and micro combined heat and power (CHP) applications. In: Beith R, editor. Small and micro combined heat and power (CHP) systems. Woodhead Publishing; 2011. p. 125–46.

- [34] Badami M, Mura M, Campanile P, Anzioso F. Design and performance evaluation of an innovative small scale combined cycle cogeneration system. Energy 2008;33(8):1264–76.
- [35] Bae Choongsik, Kim Jaeheun. Alternative fuels for internal combustion engines. Proc Combust Inst 2017;36(3):3389–413.
- [36] Vinoth Kanna I, Arulprakasajothi M, Eliyas Sherin. A detailed study of IC engines and a novel discussion with comprehensive view of alternative fuels used in petrol and diesel engines. Int J Ambient Energy 2021;42(15):1794–802.
- [37] Thiyagarajan Subramanian, Varuvel Edwin Geo, Martin Leenus Jesu, Beddhannan Nagalingam. Mitigation of carbon footprints through a blend of biofuels and oxygenates, combined with post-combustion capture system in a single cylinder CI engine. Renew Energy 2019;130:1067–81.
- [38] Vinoth Kanna I, Paturu Pallavi. A study of hydrogen as an alternative fuel. Int J Ambient Energy 2020;41(12):1433–6.
- [39] Darzi Mahdi, Johnson Derek, Ulishney Chris, Oliver Dakota. Gaseous fuels variation effects on first and second law analyses of a small direct injection engine for micro-CHP systems. Energy Convers Manag 2019;184:609–25.
- [40] Wagemakers AMLM, Leermakers CAJ. Review on the effects of dual-fuel operation, using diesel and gaseous fuels, on emissions and performance. SAE Technical Paper; 2012.
- [41] Mahmudul HM, Hagos FY, Mamat R, Abdul Adam A, Ishak WFW, Alenezi R. Production, characterization and performance of biodiesel as an alternative fuel in diesel engines – a review. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2017;72:497–509.
- [42] Simader, G. R., R. Krawinkler, and G. Trnka, Micro CHP systems: state-of-the-art.
- [43] Wang Yaodong, Huang Ye, Chiremba Elijah, Roskilly Anthony P, Hewitt Neil, Ding Yulong, Wu Dawei, Yu Hongdong, Chen Xiangping, Li Yapeng, Huang Jincheng, Wang Ruzhu, Wu Jingyi, Xia Zaizhong, Tan Chunqing. An investigation of a household size trigeneration running with hydrogen. Appl Energy 2011;88(6):2176–82.
- [44] Verhelst S. Recent progress in the use of hydrogen as a fuel for internal combustion engines. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2014;39(2):1071–85.
- [45] Smirnov NN, Nikitin VF. Modeling and simulation of hydrogen combustion in engines. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2014;39(2):1122–36.
- [46] Szwaja Stanisław, Naber Jeffrey D. Dual nature of hydrogen combustion knock. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2013;38(28):12489–96.
- [47] Hamada Khalaf I, Rahman MM, Abdullah MA, Bakar Rosli A, Aziz A Rashid A. Effect of mixture strength and injection timing on combustion characteristics of a direct injection hydrogen-fueled engine. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2013;38(9):3793–801.
- [48] Lee KJ, Kim YR, Byun CH, Lee JT. Feasibility of compression ignition for hydrogen fueled engine with neat hydrogen-air pre-mixture by using high compression. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2013;38(1):255–64.
- [49] Yadav, Singh Vinod, Soni SL, Sharma Dilip. Engine performance of optimized hydrogen-fueled direct injection engine. Energy 2014;65:116–22.
- [50] Sun Bai-gang, Zhang Dong-sheng, Liu Fu-shui. Cycle variations in a hydrogen internal combustion engine. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2013;38(9):3778–83.
- [51] Gomes Antunes JM, Mikalsen R, Roskilly AP. An experimental study of a direct injection compression ignition hydrogen engine. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2009;34(15):6516–22.
- [52] Gopal G, Srinivasa Rao P, Gopalakrishnan KV, Murthy BS. Use of hydrogen in dual-fuel engines. Int J Hydrogen Energy 1982;7(3):267–72.

- [53] de Santoli Livio, Basso Gianluigi Lo, Bruschi Daniele. Energy characterization of CHP (combined heat and power) fuelled with hydrogen enriched natural gas blends. Energy 2013;60:13–22.
- [54] Tsujimura Taku, Suzuki Yasumasa. The utilization of hydrogen in hydrogen/diesel dual fuel engine. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2017;42(19):14019–29.
- [55] Dahake MR, Malkhede DN. Experimental investigation of performance and emissions of CRDI diesel engine in dual fuel mode by hydrogen induction and diesel injection coupled with exhaust gas recirculation. Mater Today Proc 2021;46:2814–9.
- [56] Kanth Surya, Debbarma Sumita. Comparative performance analysis of diesel engine fuelled with hydrogen enriched edible and non-edible biodiesel. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2021;46(17):10478–93.
- [57] Kanth Surya, Ananad Tushar, Debbarma Sumita, Das Biplab. Effect of fuel opening injection pressure and injection timing of hydrogen enriched rice bran biodiesel fuelled in CI engine. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2021;46(56):28789–800.
- [58] Bhasker J Pradeep, Porpatham E. Effects of compression ratio and hydrogen addition on lean combustion characteristics and emission formation in a Compressed Natural Gas fuelled spark ignition engine. Fuel 2017;208:260-70.
- [59] Tian Zhi, Wang Yang, Zhen Xudong, Liu Daming. Numerical comparative analysis on performance and emission characteristics of methanol/hydrogen, ethanol/hydrogen and butanol/hydrogen blends fuels under lean burn conditions in SI engine. Fuel 2022;313:123012.
- [60] Dimitrova Iliana D, Megaritis Thanos, Ganippa Lionel Christopher, Tingas Efstathios-Al. Computational analysis of an HCCI engine fuelled with hydrogen/hydrogen peroxide blends. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2022;47(17):10083–96.
- [61] Cong Xiaoyu, Ji Changwei, Wang Shuofeng. Investigation into engine performance of a hydrogen-dimethyl ether spark-ignition engine under various dimethyl ether fractions. Fuel 2021;306:121429.
- [62] Zachariah-Wolff, Leslie J, Egyedi Tineke M, Hemmes Kas. From natural gas to hydrogen via the Wobbe index: the role of standardized gateways in sustainable infrastructure transitions. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2007;32(9):1235–45.
- [63] Rand DAJ, Dell RM. Fuels HYDROGEN PRODUCTION | coal gasification. In: Garche J, editor. Encyclopedia of electrochemical power sources. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 2009. p. 276–92.
- [64] Shiozaki Shigehiro, Fujii Takashi, Takenaga Kazuhiro, Ozawa Mamoru, Yamada Akira. 6 - gas turbine combined cycle. In: Ozawa M, Asano H, editors. Advances in power boilers. Elsevier; 2021. p. 305–44.
- [65] Öberg Simon, Odenberger Mikael, Johnsson Filip. Exploring the competitiveness of hydrogen-fueled gas turbines in future energy systems. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2022;47(1):624–44.
- [66] Cappelletti Alessandro, Martelli Francesco. Investigation of a pure hydrogen fueled gas turbine burner. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2017;42(15):10513–23.
- [67] Koç Yıldız, Yağlı Hüseyin, Görgülü Adnan, Ali Koç. Analysing the performance, fuel cost and emission parameters of the 50 MW simple and recuperative gas turbine cycles using natural gas and hydrogen as fuel. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2020;45(41):22138–47.
- [68] de Santoli Livio, Basso Gianluigi Lo, Barati Shahrokh, D'Ambra Stefano, Fasolilli Cristina. Seasonal energy and environmental characterization of a micro gas turbine fueled with H2NG blends. Energy 2020;193:116678.

- [69] Caresana F, Pelagalli L, Comodi G, Renzi M. Microturbogas cogeneration systems for distributed generation: effects of ambient temperature on global performance and components' behavior. Appl Energy 2014;124:17–27.
- [70] Ke Xinda, Wu Di, Rice Jennie, Kintner-Meyer Michael, Lu Ning. Quantifying impacts of heat waves on power grid operation. Appl Energy 2016;183:504–12.
- [71] Samimi Abouzar, Shateri Hossein. Network constrained optimal performance of DER and CHP based micro-grids within an integrated active-reactive and heat powers scheduling. Ain Shams Eng J 2021;12(4):3819–34.
- [72] Dufour Angelo U. Fuel cells a new contributor to stationary power. J Power Sources 1998;71(1):19–25.
- [73] Barbir Frano. Chapter ten fuel cell applications. In: Barbir F, editor. PEM fuel cells. 2nd ed. Boston: Academic Press; 2013. p. 373–434.
- [74] Luo Yu, Shi Yixiang, Cai Ningsheng. Chapter 3 bridging a bi-directional connection between electricity and fuels in hybrid multienergy systems. In: Luo Y, Shi Y, Cai N, editors. Hybrid systems and multi-energy networks for the future energy internet. Academic Press; 2021. p. 41–84.
- [75] Oh Si-Doek, Kim Ki-Young, Oh Shuk-Bum, Kwak Ho-Young. Optimal operation of a 1-kW PEMFC-based CHP system for residential applications. Appl Energy 2012;95:93–101.
- [76] Ferrari Joseph. Chapter 4 renewable fuels for long-term energy storage. In: Ferrari J, editor. Electric utility resource planning. Elsevier; 2021. p. 109–38.
- [77] Verhaert Ivan, Mulder Grietus, De Paepe Michel. Evaluation of an alkaline fuel cell system as a micro-CHP. Energy Convers Manag 2016;126:434–45.
- [78] Murahashi T. Fuel cells PHOSPHORIC ACID FUEL CELLS | electrolytes. In: Garche J, editor. Encyclopedia of electrochemical power sources. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 2009. p. 564–7.
- [79] Wu Mengmeng, Zhang Houcheng, Zhao Jiapei, Wang Fu, Yuan Jinliang. Performance analyzes of an integrated phosphoric acid fuel cell and thermoelectric device system for power and cooling cogeneration. Int J Refrig 2018;89:61–9.
- [80] Kalogirou Soteris A. Chapter 7 industrial process heat, chemistry applications, and solar dryers. In: Kalogirou SA, editor. Solar energy engineering. 2nd ed. Boston: Academic Press; 2014. p. 397–429.
- [81] Brett DJL, Brandon NP, Hawkes AD, Staffell I. 10 fuel cell systems for small and micro combined heat and power (CHP) applications. In: Beith R, editor. Small and micro combined heat and power (CHP) systems. Woodhead Publishing; 2011. p. 233–61.
- [82] Staffell I, Green R, Kendall K. Cost targets for domestic fuel cell CHP. J Power Sources 2008;181(2):339–49.
- [83] Yassin Karam, Rasin Igal G, Willdorf-Cohen Sapir, Diesendruck Charles E, Simon Brandon, Dekel Dario R. A surprising relation between operating temperature and stability of anion exchange membrane fuel cells. Journal of Power Sources Advances 2021;11:100066.
- [84] Ferriday TB, Middleton PH. 4.07 alkaline fuel cells, theory and applications. In: Letcher TM, editor. Comprehensive renewable energy. 2nd ed. Oxford: Elsevier; 2022. p. 166–231.
- [85] Douglin John C, Singh Ramesh K, Haj-Bsoul Saja, Li Songlin, Biemolt Jasper, Yan Ning, Varcoe John R, Rothenberg Gadi, Dekel Dario R. A high-temperature anion-exchange membrane fuel cell with a critical raw material-free cathode. Chemical Engineering Journal Advances 2021;8:100153.
- [86] Demonstration of 500kWe alkaline fuel cell system with heat capture POWER-UP. Available from: https://www.fch. europa.eu/sites/default/files/5-POWER-UP\_update151111% 20%28ID%202848023%29%20%28ID%202848602%29.pdf.

### [87] Alkaline fuel cell power highlights first half 2022 milestones and provides second half 2022 outlook. Available from: https://www.fuelcellpower.com/alkaline-fuel-cell-powerhighlights-first-half-2022-milestones-and-provides-second-

- half-2022-outlook; June 20, 2022. [88] Luo Yueqi, Jiao Kui. Cold start of proton exchange membrane fuel cell. Prog Energy Combust Sci 2018;64:29-61.
- [89] Huang Yicheng, Xiao Xuelian, Kang Huifang, Lv Jianguo, Zeng Rui, Shen Jun. Thermal management of polymer electrolyte membrane fuel cells: a critical review of heat transfer mechanisms, cooling approaches, and advanced cooling techniques analysis. Energy Convers Manag 2022:254:115221.
- [90] Yang Changxing, Hu Mingruo. Research progress on anode CO-tolerance of PEMFC. Chin J Power Sources 2011;35(11):1451-4.
- [91] Cao Lina, Liu Wei, Luo Qiquan, Yin Ruoting, Wang Bing, Jonas Weissenrieder, Soldemo Markus, Yan Huan, Yue Lin, Sun Zhihu, Ma Chao, Zhang Wenhua, Chen Si, Wang Hengwei, Guan Qiaoqiao, Yao Tao, Wei Shiqiang, Yang Jinlong, Lu Junling. Atomically dispersed iron hydroxide anchored on Pt for preferential oxidation of CO in H2. Nature 2019;565(7741):631-5.
- [92] Authayanun Suthida, Dang Saebea, Patcharavorachot Yaneeporn, Arpornwichanop Amornchai. Evaluation of an integrated methane autothermal reforming and high-temperature proton exchange membrane fuel cell system. Energy 2015;80:331-9.
- [93] Jannelli Elio, Minutillo Mariagiovanna, Perna Alessandra. Analyzing microcogeneration systems based on LT-PEMFC and HT-PEMFC by energy balances. Appl Energy 2013;108:82-91.
- [94] Naseem Mujahid, Park Sanghyoun, Lee Sangyong. Experimental and theoretical analysis of a trigeneration system consisting of adsorption chiller and high temperature PEMFC. Energy Convers Manag 2022;251:114977.
- [95] Zeng Zezhi, Qian Yuping, Zhang Yangjun, Hao Changkun, Dan Dan, Zhuge Weilin. A review of heat transfer and thermal management methods for temperature gradient reduction in solid oxide fuel cell (SOFC) stacks. Appl Energy 2020;280:115899.
- [96] Mukerjee Subhasish, Leah Rob, Selby Mark, Stevenson Graham, Brandon Nigel P. Chapter 9 - life and reliability of solid oxide fuel cell-based Products: a review. In: Brandon NP, Ruiz-Trejo E, Boldrin P, editors. Solid oxide fuel cell lifetime and reliability. Academic Press; 2017. p. 173-91.
- [97] Mojaver Parisa, Chitsaz Ata, Sadeghi Mohsen, Khalilarya Shahram. Comprehensive comparison of SOFCs with proton-conducting electrolyte and oxygen ionconducting electrolyte: thermoeconomic analysis and multiobjective optimization. Energy Convers Manag 2020;205:112455.
- [98] Patcharavorachot Yaneeporn, Paengjuntuek Woranee, Assabumrungrat Suttichai, Arpornwichanop Amornchai. Performance evaluation of combined solid oxide fuel cells with different electrolytes. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2010:35(9):4301-10.
- [99] Arpornwichanop Amornchai, Patcharavorachot Yaneeporn, Assabumrungrat Suttichai. Analysis of a proton-conducting SOFC with direct internal reforming. Chem Eng Sci 2010;65(1):581-9.
- [100] Ghorbani Sh, Khoshgoftar-Manesh MH, Nourpour M, Blanco-Marigorta AM. Exergoeconomic and exergoenvironmental analyses of an integrated SOFC-GT-ORC hybrid system. Energy 2020;206:118151.
- [101] Aminyavari Mehdi, Mamaghani Alireza Haghighat, Ali Shirazi, Najafi Behzad, Rinaldi Fabio. Exergetic, economic, and environmental evaluations and multi-objective

optimization of an internal-reforming SOFC-gas turbine cycle coupled with a Rankine cycle. Appl Therm Eng 2016;108:833-46.

- [102] Ahmadi Samareh, Ghaebi Hadi, Shokri Afshar. A comprehensive thermodynamic analysis of a novel CHP system based on SOFC and APC cycles. Energy 2019:186:115899.
- [103] Xu Haoran, Chen Bin, Tan Peng, Zhang Houcheng, Yuan Jinliang, Jiang Liu, Ni Meng. Performance improvement of a direct carbon solid oxide fuel cell system by combining with a Stirling cycle. Energy 2017;140:979-87.
- [104] Kazempoor Pejman, Dorer Viktor, Weber Andreas. Modelling and evaluation of building integrated SOFC systems. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2011;36(20):13241-9.
- [105] Elmer Theo, Worall Mark, Wu Shenyi, Riffat Saffa B. Fuel cell technology for domestic built environment applications: state of-the-art review. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2015;42:913-31.
- [106] CHP applications. Available from: https://www.epa.gov/ chp/chp-applications; April 19, 2022.
- [107] DUKES 2021 chapter 7: combined heat and power (CHP). Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/ file/1023281/DUKES\_2021\_Chapter\_7\_Combined\_heat\_and\_ power.pdf; 2021.
- [108] ENEFARM. 2021. Available from: https://www.gas.or.jp/ user/comfortable-life/enefarm-partners/.
- [109] ClemsonUniversityDukeEnergy-Project\_Profile. Available from, https://chptap.ornl.gov/profile/438/ ClemsonUniversityDukeEnergy-Project\_Profile.pdf; 2021.
- [110] KIRKWALL AIRPORT CHP. January 2021; Available from: https://www.emec.org.uk/projects/hydrogen-projects/ kirkwall-airport-chp/.
- [111] APEX energy lays the foundation stone for a hydrogen power plant. April 2,2020. Available from: https:// fuelcellsworks.com/news/apex-energy-lays-thefoundation-stone-for-a-hydrogen-power-plant/.
- [112] Chaubey Rashmi, Sahu Satanand, James Olusola O, Maity Sudip. A review on development of industrial processes and emerging techniques for production of hydrogen from renewable and sustainable sources. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2013;23:443-62.
- [113] Wu X, Li H, Wang X, Zhao W. Cooperative operation for wind turbines and hydrogen fueling stations with on-site hydrogen production. IEEE Trans Sustain Energy 2020;11(4):2775-89.
- [114] Vita Antonio, Italiano Cristina. Chapter 4 fuel and hydrogen related problems for conventional steam reforming of natural gas. In: Figoli A, Li Y, Basile A, editors. Current trends and future developments on (bio-) membranes. Elsevier; 2020. p. 71-89.
- [115] García L. 4 hydrogen production by steam reforming of natural gas and other nonrenewable feedstocks. In: Subramani V, Basile A, Veziroğlu TN, editors. Compendium of hydrogen energy. Oxford: Woodhead Publishing; 2015. p. 83-107.
- [116] Fan Dongjie, Gao Yi, Liu Fangsheng, Tao Wei, Ye Zhengmao, Ling Yihan, Chen Bin, Zhang Yuan, Ni Meng, Dong Dehua. Autothermal reforming of methane over an integrated solid oxide fuel cell reactor for power and syngas co-generation. J Power Sources 2021;513:230536.
- [117] Oni AO, Anaya K, Giwa T, Di Lullo G, Kumar A. Comparative assessment of blue hydrogen from steam methane reforming, autothermal reforming, and natural gas decomposition technologies for natural gas-producing regions. Energy Convers Manag 2022;254:115245.
- [118] Yan Yunfei, Zhang Jie, Zhang Li. Properties of thermodynamic equilibrium-based methane autothermal

21

reforming to generate hydrogen. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2013;38(35):15744–50.

- [119] Iulianelli A, Ribeirinha P, Mendes A, Basile A. Methanol steam reforming for hydrogen generation via conventional and membrane reactors: a review. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2014;29:355–68.
- [120] Li Haozhen, Ma Chao, Zou Xinyao, Li Ang, Huang Zhen, Zhu Lei. On-board methanol catalytic reforming for hydrogen Production-A review. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2021;46(43):22303–27.
- [121] Barbera Elena, Mio Andrea, Pavan Alessandro Massi, Bertucco Alberto, Fermeglia Maurizio. Fuelling power plants by natural gas: an analysis of energy efficiency, economical aspects and environmental footprint based on detailed process simulation of the whole carbon capture and storage system. Energy Convers Manag 2022;252:115072.
- [122] Figueroa José D, Fout Timothy, Plasynski Sean, Howard McIlvried, Srivastava Rameshwar D. Advances in CO2 capture technology—the U.S. Department of energy's carbon sequestration program. Int J Greenh Gas Control 2008;2(1):9–20.
- [123] HYDROPRIME® hydrogen generators using steam-methane reforming. Available from: https://www.linde-engineering. com/en/process-plants/furnaces-and-oxidationtechnologies/hydroprime/index.html.
- [124] Hydrogen generation by steam reforming. Mahler AGS; 2021. Available from: https://www.mahler-ags.com/en/ plants/hydrogen-plant-c/.
- [125] Hydrogen generation by methanol reforming. Mahler AGS; 2021. Available from: https://www.mahler-ags.com/en/ plants/hydrogen-plant-hydroform-m/.
- [126] SynCOR<sup>™</sup> autothermal reformer (ATR). 2022. Available from: https://www.topsoe.com/our-resources/knowledge/ our-products/equipment/syncortm-autothermal-reformeratr?hsLang=en.
- [127] SOEC high-temperature electrolysis. 2021. Available from: https://www.topsoe.com/hubfs/DOWNLOADS/ DOWNLOADS%20-%20Brochures/SOEC%20hightemperature%20electrolysis%20factsheet.pdf? hsCtaTracking=dc9b7bfd-4709-4e7e-acb5-39e76e956078% 7C20d976e0-d884-4c00-9fcf-3af3d0850476.
- [128] Hydrogen:the next generation. Discover cummins electrolyzer technologies. Available from, https://mart.cummins.com/ imagelibrary/data/assetfiles/0071313.pdf; 2021.
- [129] Xie Heping, Zhao Zhiyu, Liu Tao, Wu Yifan, Cheng Lan, Jiang Wenchuan, Zhu Liangyu, Wang Yunpeng, Yang Dongsheng, Shao Zongping. A membrane-based seawater electrolyser for hydrogen generation. Nature 2022;612(7941):673–8.
- [130] Suryanto, Bryan HR, Wang Yun, Hocking Rosalie K, Adamson William, Zhao Chuan. Overall electrochemical splitting of water at the heterogeneous interface of nickel and iron oxide. Nat Commun 2019;10(1):5599.
- [131] Marlinda AR, Yusoff N, Sagadevan Suresh, Johan MR. Recent developments in reduced graphene oxide nanocomposites for photoelectrochemical water-splitting applications. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2020;45(21):11976–94.
- [132] David Martín, Ocampo-Martínez Carlos, Sánchez-Peña Ricardo. Advances in alkaline water electrolyzers: a review. J Energy Storage 2019;23:392–403.
- [133] Hamdani IR, Bhaskarwar AN. Recent progress in material selection and device designs for photoelectrochemical water-splitting. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2021;138:110503.
- [134] Lakhera Sandeep Kumar, Rajan Aswathy, Rugma TP, Bernaurdshaw Neppolian. A review on particulate photocatalytic hydrogen production system: progress made in achieving high energy conversion efficiency and key

challenges ahead. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2021;152:111694.

- [135] Nishiyama Hiroshi, Yamada Taro, Nakabayashi Mamiko, Maehara Yoshiki, Yamaguchi Masaharu, Kuromiya Yasuko, Nagatsuma Yoshie, Tokudome Hiromasa, Akiyama Seiji, Watanabe Tomoaki, Narushima Ryoichi, Okunaka Sayuri, Shibata Naoya, Takata Tsuyoshi, Hisatomi Takashi, Domen Kazunari. Photocatalytic solar hydrogen production from water on a 100-m2 scale. Nature 2021;598(7880):304-7.
- [136] Vincent Immanuel, Bessarabov Dmitri. Low cost hydrogen production by anion exchange membrane electrolysis: a review. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2018;81:1690–704.
- [137] Carmo Marcelo, Fritz David L, Mergel Jürgen, Stolten Detlef. A comprehensive review on PEM water electrolysis. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2013;38(12):4901–34.
- [138] Shiva Kumar S, Himabindu V. Hydrogen production by PEM water electrolysis – a review. Materials Science for Energy Technologies 2019;2(3):442–54.
- [139] Safari Farid, Dincer Ibrahim. A review and comparative evaluation of thermochemical water splitting cycles for hydrogen production, vol. 205. Energy Conversion and Management; 2020, 112182.
- [140] Pein Mathias, Neumann Nicole Carina, Venstrom Luke J, Vieten Josua, Roeb Martin, Sattler Christian. Two-step thermochemical electrolysis: an approach for green hydrogen production. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2021;46(49):24909–18.
- [141] Lee Jung Eun, Shafiq Iqrash, Hussain Murid, Lam Su Shiung, Rhee Gwang Hoon, Park Young-Kwon. A review on integrated thermochemical hydrogen production from water. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2022;47(7):4346–56.
- [142] Bhatia SK, Mehariya S, Bhatia RK, Kumar M, Pugazhendhi A, Awasthi MK, Atabani AE, Kumar G, Kim W, Seo SO, Yang YH. Wastewater based microalgal biorefinery for bioenergy production: progress and challenges. SCIENCE OF THE TOTAL ENVIRONMENT; 2021. p. 751.
- [143] Soares JF, Confortin TC, Todero I, Mayer FD, Mazutti MA. Dark fermentative biohydrogen production from lignocellulosic biomass: technological challenges and future prospects, vol. 117. RENEWABLE & SUSTAINABLE ENERGY REVIEWS; 2020.
- [144] Wong Yee Meng, Wu Ta Yeong, Juan Joon Ching. A review of sustainable hydrogen production using seed sludge via dark fermentation. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2014;34:471–82.
- [145] Kamran Muhammad. Chapter 8 bioenergy. In: Kamran M, Fazal MR, editors. Renewable energy conversion systems. Academic Press; 2021. p. 243–64.
- [146] Edwards PP, Kuznetsov VL, David WIF, Brandon NP. Hydrogen and fuel cells: towards a sustainable energy future. Energy Pol 2008;36(12):4356–62.
- [147] Bergen Alvin, Schmeister Thomas, Pitt Lawrence, Rowe Andrew, Djilali Nedjib, Wild Peter. Development of a dynamic regenerative fuel cell system. J Power Sources 2007;164(2):624–30.
- [148] Maestre VM, Ortiz A, Ortiz I. Challenges and prospects of renewable hydrogen-based strategies for full decarbonization of stationary power applications. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2021;152:111628.
- [149] Zhang F, Zhao PC, Niu M, Maddy J. The survey of key technologies in hydrogen energy storage. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2016;41(33):14535–52.
- [150] Sheffield JW, Martin KB, Folkson R. 5 electricity and hydrogen as energy vectors for transportation vehicles. In: Folkson R, editor. Alternative fuels and advanced vehicle technologies for improved environmental performance. Woodhead Publishing; 2014. p. 117–37.
- [151] Zheng Jinyang, Liu Xianxin, Xu Ping, Liu Pengfei, Zhao Yongzhi, Yang Jian. Development of high pressure

#### INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF HYDROGEN ENERGY XXX (XXXX) XXX

gaseous hydrogen storage technologies. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2012;37(1):1048-57.

- [152] Sørensen Bent, Spazzafumo Giuseppe. 2 hydrogen. In: Sørensen B, Spazzafumo G, editors. Hydrogen and fuel cells. 3rd ed. Academic Press; 2018. p. 5–105.
- [153] Sundén Bengt. Chapter 3 hydrogen. In: Sundén B, editor. Hydrogen, batteries and fuel cells. Academic Press; 2019. p. 37–55.
- [154] Allevi Claudio, Guido Collodi. 12 hydrogen production in IGCC systems. In: Wang T, Stiegel G, editors. Integrated gasification combined cycle (IGCC) technologies. Woodhead Publishing; 2017. p. 419–43.
- [155] Zhu QL, Xu Q. Liquid organic and inorganic chemical hydrides for high-capacity hydrogen storage. Energy Environ Sci 2015;8(2):478–512.
- [156] Teichmann D, Stark K, Muller K, Zottl G, Wasserscheid P, Arlt W. Energy storage in residential and commercial buildings via liquid organic hydrogen carriers (LOHC). Energy Environ Sci 2012;5(10):9044–54.
- [157] Makepeace JW, He T, Weidenthaler C, Jensen TR, Chang F, Vegge T, Ngene P, Kojima Y, de Jongh PE, Chen P, David WIF. Reversible ammonia-based and liquid organic hydrogen carriers for high-density hydrogen storage: recent progress. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2019;44(15):7746–67.
- [158] Crabtree RH. Hydrogen storage in liquid organic heterocycles. Energy Environ Sci 2008;1(1):134–8.
- [159] Abe JO, Popoola API, Ajenifuja E, Popoola OM. Hydrogen energy, economy and storage: review and recommendation. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2019;44(29):15072–86.
- [160] Juangsa Firman Bagja, Irhamna Adrian Rizqi, Aziz Muhammad. Production of ammonia as potential hydrogen carrier: review on thermochemical and electrochemical processes. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2021;46(27):14455–77.
- [161] Li Mengxiao, Bai Yunfeng, Zhang Caizhi, Song Yuxi, Jiang Shangfeng, Grouset Didier, Zhang Mingjun. Review on the research of hydrogen storage system fast refueling in fuel cell vehicle. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2019;44(21):10677–93.
- [162] Sepehri S, Liu YY, Cao GZ. Nanostructured materials for hydrogen storage. In: Advances in new catalytic materials; 2010. p. 1–18.
- [163] Yu Xuebin, Tang Ziwei, Sun Dalin, Ouyang Liuzhang, Zhu Min. Recent advances and remaining challenges of nanostructured materials for hydrogen storage applications. Prog Mater Sci 2017;88:1–48.
- [164] Srivastava S, Shet Sachin P, Priya SS, Sudhakar K, Tahir M. Molecular simulation of copper based metal-organic framework (Cu-MOF) for hydrogen adsorption. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2022;47(35):15820–31.
- [165] Cao Yan, Dhahad Hayder A, Zare Sara Ghaboulian, Farouk Naem, Anqi Ali E, Issakhov Alibek, Raise Amir. Potential application of metal-organic frameworks (MOFs) for hydrogen storage: simulation by artificial intelligent techniques. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2021;46(73):36336–47.
- [166] Ren Jianwei, Musyoka Nicholas M, Langmi Henrietta W, Mathe Mkhulu, Liao Shijun. Current research trends and perspectives on materials-based hydrogen storage solutions: a critical review. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2017;42(1):289–311.
- [167] Heinemann N, Alcalde J, Miocic JM, Hangx SJT, Kallmeyer J, Ostertag-Henning C, Hassanpouryouzband A, Thaysen EM, Strobel GJ, Schmidt-Hattenberger C, Edlmann K, Wilkinson M, Bentham M, Haszeldine RS, Carbonell R, Rudloff A. Enabling large-scale hydrogen storage in porous

media - the scientific challenges. Energy Environ Sci 2021;14(2):853-64.

- [168] Chen Ping, Zhu Min. Recent progress in hydrogen storage. Mater Today 2008;11(12):36–43.
- [169] Andersson Joakim, Grönkvist Stefan. Large-scale storage of hydrogen. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2019;44(23):11901–19.
- [170] Kariya Nobuko, Fukuoka Atsushi, Ichikawa Masaru. Efficient evolution of hydrogen from liquid cycloalkanes over Pt-containing catalysts supported on active carbons under "wet-dry multiphase conditions". Appl Catal Gen 2002;233(1):91–102.
- [171] Hodoshima Shinya, Arai Hiroshi, Takaiwa Shigeki, Saito Yasukazu. Catalytic decalin dehydrogenation/ naphthalene hydrogenation pair as a hydrogen source for fuel-cell vehicle. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2003;28(11):1255–62.
- [172] Sotoodeh Farnaz, Benjamin J, Huber M, Smith Kevin J. Dehydrogenation kinetics and catalysis of organic heteroaromatics for hydrogen storage. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2012;37(3):2715–22.
- [173] Campbell Patrick G, Zakharov Lev N, Grant Daniel J, Dixon David A, Liu Shih-Yuan. Hydrogen storage by Boron–Nitrogen heterocycles: a simple route for spent fuel regeneration. J Am Chem Soc 2010;132(10):3289–91.
- [174] Rachiero Giovanni P, Demirci Umit B, Miele Philippe. Facile synthesis by polyol method of a ruthenium catalyst supported on γ-Al2O3 for hydrolytic dehydrogenation of ammonia borane. Catal Today 2011;170(1):85–92.
- [175] Jain IP, Lal Chhagan, Jain Ankur. Hydrogen storage in Mg: a most promising material. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2010;35(10):5133–44.
- [176] Khodabakhshi F, Ekrt O, Abdi M, Gerlich AP, Mottaghi M, Ebrahimi R, Nosko M, Wilde G. Hydrogen storage behavior of Mg/Ni layered nanostructured composite materials produced by accumulative fold-forging. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2022;47(2):1048–62.
- [177] Shet Sachin P, Shanmuga Priya S, Sudhakar K, Tahir Muhammad. A review on current trends in potential use of metal-organic framework for hydrogen storage. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2021;46(21):11782–803.
- [178] Reddi Krishna, Elgowainy Amgad, Rustagi Neha, Gupta Erika. Techno-economic analysis of conventional and advanced high-pressure tube trailer configurations for compressed hydrogen gas transportation and refueling. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2018;43(9):4428–38.
- [179] Chae Min Ju, Kim Ju Hyun, Moon Bryan, Park Simon, Lee Young Soo. The present condition and outlook for hydrogen-natural gas blending technology. Kor J Chem Eng 2022;39(2):251–62.
- [180] Dodds Paul E, Demoullin Stéphanie. Conversion of the UK gas system to transport hydrogen. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2013;38(18):7189–200.
- [181] Hydrogen pipelines. Available from: https://www.energy. gov/eere/fuelcells/hydrogen-pipelines.
- [182] Transporting pure hydrogen by repurposing existing gas infrastructure: overview of studies and reflections on the conditions for repurposing. European Union Agency for the Cooperation of Energy Regulators; 2021.
- [183] Wulf Christina, Zapp Petra. Assessment of system variations for hydrogen transport by liquid organic hydrogen carriers. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2018;43(26):11884–95.
- [184] Hou Qinlong, Peng Ge, Lu Guangxuan, Zhang Huan. A novel PEMFC-CHP system for methanol reforming as fuel purified by hydrogen permeation alloy membrane. Case Stud Therm Eng 2022;36:102176.

- [185] Guan Tingting, Alvfors Per, Lindbergh Göran. Investigation of the prospect of energy self-sufficiency and technical performance of an integrated PEMFC (proton exchange membrane fuel cell), dairy farm and biogas plant system. Appl Energy 2014;130:685–91.
- [186] Nojavan Sayyad, Akbari-Dibavar Alireza, Farahmand-Zahed Amir, Zare Kazem. Risk-constrained scheduling of a CHP-based microgrid including hydrogen energy storage using robust optimization approach. Int J Hydrogen Energy 2020;45(56):32269–84.
- [187] de Santoli Livio, Paiolo Romano, Lo Basso Gianluigi. Energyenvironmental experimental campaign on a commercial CHP fueled with H2NG blends and oxygen enriched air hailing from on-site electrolysis. Energy 2020;195:116820.
- [188] Naqvi Muhammad, Dahlquist Erik, Yan Jinyue. Complementing existing CHP plants using biomass for

production of hydrogen and burning the residual gas in a CHP boiler. Biofuels 2017;8(6):675–83.

- [189] Pedrazzi Simone, Zini Gabriele, Tartarini Paolo. Modelling and simulation of a wind-hydrogen CHP system with metal hydride storage. Renew Energy 2012;46:14–22.
- [190] Haupt Axel, Müller Karsten. Integration of a LOHC storage into a heat-controlled CHP system. Energy 2017;118:1123–30.
- [191] Bornapour Mosayeb, Hemmati Reza, Pourbehzadi Motahareh, Dastranj Aliakbar, Niknam Taher. Probabilistic optimal coordinated planning of molten carbonate fuel cell-CHP and renewable energy sources in microgrids considering hydrogen storage with point estimate method. Energy Convers Manag 2020;206:112495.